

NJP POSITION STATEMENT: Immigration Detention



Contact

University of Technology Sydney, National Justice Project, CB01.07,

P.O. BOX 123, Gadigal Country, Broadway, NSW 2007

T: +61 2 9514 4440 E: info@justice.org.au

W: www.justice.org.au FB: https://www.facebook.com/NationalJusticeProjectAu/

Twitter: https://twitter.com/NJP Au

Instagram: https://www.instagram.com/nationaljusticeproject_au/?hl=en

LinkedIn: https://www.linkedin.com/company/national-justice-project/mycompany/

The National Justice Project

The National Justice Project ('NJP') is a not-for-profit human rights legal and civil rights service. Our mission is to fight for justice, fairness and inclusivity by eradicating systemic discrimination. Together with our clients and partners, we work to create systemic change and amplify the voices of communities harmed by government inaction, harm and discrimination.

The NJP creates positive change through strategic legal action, supporting grassroots advocacy, collaborative projects, research and policy work and practice-inspired and catalytic social justice education. Our focus areas include health justice, specifically for persons with disability and First Nations communities; racial justice, challenging misconduct in policing, prisons, judicial and youth services; and seeking justice for refugees and people seeking asylum. We receive no government funding and intentionally remain independent in order to do our work. We therefore rely on grassroots community, philanthropic and business support.

Acknowledgement of First Nations Peoples' Custodianship

The National Justice Project pays its respects to First Nations Elders, past and present, and extends that respect to all First Nations Peoples across the country. We acknowledge the diversity of First Nations cultures and communities and recognise First Nations Peoples as the traditional and ongoing custodians of the lands and waters on which we work and live.

We acknowledge and celebrate the unique lore, knowledges, cultures, histories, perspectives and languages that Australia's First Nations Peoples hold. The National Justice Project recognises that throughout history the Australian health and legal systems have been used as an instrument of oppression against First Nations Peoples. The National Justice Project seeks to strengthen and promote dialogue between the Australian legal system and First Nations laws, governance structures and protocols. We are committed to achieving social justice and to bring change to systemic problems of abuse and discrimination.





CONTENTS

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	4
NATIONAL JUSTICE PROJECT POSITION ON IMMIGRATION DETENTION	4
NATIONAL JUSTICE PROJECT APPROACH TO IMMIGRATION DETENTION	4
PRIORITIES & RECOMMENDATIONS	5
Overarching Recommendations	5
The domestic framework for seeking asylum	6
The administrative review system	7
Health care for refugees and people seeking asylum	7
Australia's duty of care obligations	8
THE JUSTIFICATION	
LEGISLATIVE, POLICY AND SERVICE ISSUES	
The early history of asylum and refugee policy in Australia	
Australia's non-refoulement obligations	10
The domestic framework for seeking asylum	
Refugee status determination	
Protection visas	
Obstructing access to asylum	
Refusing and revoking visas on character and security grounds	
The administrative review system	
Arbitrary and indefinite detention	
Mandatory detention	
Community detention	
Maritime interdictions and the militarisation of asylum policy in Australia	
Offshore processing	
The demonising of maritime arrivals in the political discourse	
Australia's offshore processing regime	
Third country resettlement	
The human toll of Australia's onshore and offshore immigration detention regime	
Access to adequate and appropriate health care in immigration detention	
Conditions in Australia's onshore immigration detention facilities	
Conditions in offshore detention	
Deaths in offshore detention	
HUMAN RIGHTS FRAMEWORK	
Australia's obligations under international law	
The right to seek asylum	
The rights to liberty and freedom from arbitrary detention	
Mandatory and indefinite detention	
Offshore Processing	
Interdictions at sea	
The right to freedom from torture, cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment	
Other international guidelines and principles	
Obligations under Australian law	
International treaties to which Australia is not a party	
CONCLUDING COMMENTS	
ADDITIONAL RESOURCES	
ENDNOTES	



EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

National Justice Project position on Immigration Detention¹

The National Justice Project ('NJP') believes that everyone has the right to seek asylum, without distinction or discrimination. Refugees and people seeking asylum are equal in rights and dignity and must be treated with compassion. The Australian Government owes a duty of care to those fleeing violence, persecution and other injustices and has a positive duty to prevent harm from occurring to those we detain.

Australia has one of the most stringent mandatory detention regimes in the world. The protracted and indefinite nature of immigration detention is inhumane and has a significant long-term, and often irreparable, psychological and physical toll on those detained. The systemic injustices experienced by refugees and people seeking asylum detained in Australia's onshore and offshore immigration detention systems have resulted in tragic and preventable outcomes; not only for those who have made the lifethreatening journey to our shores seeking safety, but also their families.

Immigration policy in Australia, particularly as it relates to refugees and people seeking asylum, has historically been, and continues to be, prejudicial, punitive and politically motivated. The discriminatory treatment of people based on their country of origin and manner of arrival in Australia is in direct violation of Australian and international laws. Rather than aiding humane and rights-based solutions, and despite its international obligations, the Australian Government continues to indefinitely detain refugees, deny asylum and turn back boats, leaving refugees and people seeking asylum facing harsh and at times fatal consequences.

National Justice Project approach to Immigration Detention

The NJP's <u>Health Justice</u>, <u>Racial Justice</u> and <u>Just Systems</u> programmes challenge systemic discrimination by defending and extending the rights of people from diverse minority communities who have experienced racism and discrimination in healthcare systems, immigration detention, prisons and juvenile detention, and policing.

The NJP supports clients in their pursuit of justice through legal processes including litigation, conciliation and complaints. We also pursue justice through education programmes, advocacy and collaborative projects. We contribute to public debate, awareness and make powerful <u>submissions</u> to public inquiries to draw the attention of decision-makers to the systemic injustices affecting disadvantaged communities and pressure governments to implement the recommendations of coronial inquests and parliamentary

4 | Page Version dated 12-Jul-2022

_

¹ The NJP Position Statement on Immigration Detention is part of a series of position statements. Please also see: NJP Position Statement on Health Justice; NJP Position Statement on First Nations Overincarceration and Deaths in Custody; and NJP Position Statement on Discriminatory Policing.



inquiries through petitions and open letters. We support our clients to tell their stories, helping to educate and raise awareness in the wider community and to inspire others to fight for justice.

We collaborate with stakeholders to amplify our collective impact and support students and volunteers to work with us, developing their skills and knowledge to challenge systemic discrimination. We act for a significant cohort of refugees and people seeking asylum who have been previously subjected to Australia's offshore and onshore processing regimes. We represent people who have suffered psychological and physical injuries while held in detention, seeking to hold the government accountable for their avoidable and lifelong injuries.

The NJP uses tort law in a novel way to hold the Australian Government to account for its duty of care breaches.² We developed the legal strategy that led to hundreds of people, including children, to be evacuated from Nauru and Papua New Guinea ('PNG') so that they could access urgent and lifesaving medical treatment. We examine systems in immigration detention settings to pinpoint areas of risk which cause avoidable and irreversible harm to refugees and people seeking asylum.³ We advocate against countries seeking to emulate and support Australia's asylum policy model.⁴ Our work also draws the attention of the public and the media, supporting a change in public opinion that would lead to a more just system of refugee processing in Australia.⁵ We are motivated and informed by the strength and experiences of our clients and their communities and it is from this perspective that we present the NJP's Position Statement on Immigration Detention.

PRIORITIES & RECOMMENDATIONS

Overarching Recommendations

- 1. The Australian Government must be held accountable for breaches of its duty of care and non-refoulement obligations under domestic and international law, including redress for those who have been harmed by its policies and actions.
- 2. Australia's blanket mandatory and indefinite immigration detention policies are arbitrary and thus, unlawful and should be repealed and replaced with detention policies that are reasonable, necessary and proportionate, in line with international law. Detention should be a last resort and limited to a brief initial period for the purposes of documenting a person's entry, recording their claims and verifying their identity. People seeking asylum should be allowed to live in the community while their refugee status is being determined, unless there are reasons to consider that the individual poses a risk to the community.
- 3. All offshore processing and detention policies should cease with immediate effect and arrangements made to transfer and resettle persons currently being held in PNG and Nauru in Australia to live in the community.
- 4. The harsh, highly restrictive and prison-like conditions of immigration detention facilities are not fit for purpose and comprehensive modifications to the infrastructure and management of these facilities are urgently needed.



- 5. All people seeking asylum, regardless of their mode of arrival or visa status, should have access to fair and efficient refugee status and non-refoulement determination processes.
- 6. All maritime interdiction policies and practices should cease as they are unsafe, are unlikely to afford adequate and fair protection assessments and potentially return people to face persecution or significant harms.
- 7. Pathways for judicial review of immigration decisions, including right of review on grounds of natural justice (or procedural fairness) and unreasonableness, should be reinstated.
- 8. It is incumbent on all Federal, State and Territory governments to ensure that safe and adequate health care is made available to all without discrimination, including on the grounds of citizenship or residency status.

The domestic framework for seeking asylum

- 9. Temporary Protection visas ('TPV') and Safe Haven Enterprise visas ('SHEV') should be abolished.
- 10. All people seeking asylum in Australia who are found to be refugees or found to be owed complementary protection, including refugees currently on TPVs and SHEVs, should be issued with Permanent Protection visas, regardless of their mode of arrival, and should have their cases reviewed and processed in a timely manner.
- 11. All bridging visas should include access to full income support, the Medicare Benefits Scheme ('Medicare'), the Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme ('PBS') and the National Disability Insurance Scheme ('NDIS') and the automatic right to work and study while their applications are being processed.
- 12. The Government should afford the same priority and apply the same eligibility criteria to all applications for family reunion, regardless of a person's mode of arrival in Australia or the type of visa they hold.
- 13. The Migration Act 1958 (Cth) ('Migration Act') should be amended to increase the threshold for refusing or cancelling visas on 'character' or 'security' grounds; transfer the burden of proof requirement from refugees and people seeking asylum to the Government; introduce strict assessment protocols and ensuring that Ministerial determinations are subject to judicial review; and provide alternatives to indefinite detention that are in line with our non-refoulement and other human rights obligations, particularly those relating to arbitrary, mandatory and indefinite detention.
- 14. All immigration legislation, policies and procedures should be amended to remove terms such as 'unauthorised' and 'illegal' with 'irregular' when referring to people seeking asylum who arrive by air or by sea without a valid visa. This language is misleading and criminalises the asylum-seeking process.
- 15. All eligibility restrictions based on health and disability should be abolished.



16. The Migration Act should be amended to extend the operation of s 4AA to include persons with disabilities^{II} and the ten-year residency minimum for the Disability Support Pension should be abolished, or at least substantially reduced.

The administrative review system⁶

- 17. Dismantle and re-stablish the Administrative Appeals Tribunal (AAT) to ensure it is structured in a way that operates in accordance with its legislated aims of providing fair, informal, unbiased and expeditious merits review. III
- 18. Significantly increase resources to the AAT Migration and Refugee Division (MRD) to address the backlog of protection visa cases.
- 19. Establish an independent body to make AAT appointments to strengthen the independence of the AAT appointment process and ensure that only relevantly experienced and qualified people are appointed.
- 20. Publish yearly statistics which set out the decision-making patterns of individual tribunal members in refugee cases.
- 21. Abolish the Immigration Assessment Authority (IAA) and ensure all people seeking asylum have access to merits review through the AAT.
- 22. Ensure access to adequate legal representation by reinstating access to the Immigration Advice and Application Assistance Scheme at all stages of the refugee status determination process, regardless of how a person arrives in Australia.

Health care for refugees and people seeking asylum

- 23. Health care should be delivered in a manner that is culturally appropriate and trauma-informed, with special consideration to physical and mental health needs proportionate to the harmful conditions created and exacerbated by detention.
- 24. All refugees and people seeking asylum have the right to receive appropriate health care without delay and at a standard equivalent to that which is enjoyed by the rest of the Australian community regardless of their citizenship and residency status including full access to Medicare, PBS and NDIS.
- 25. Enhanced resourcing and supports are needed for improved access to health care services for all adults and children regardless of their residency status including health, mental health and disability services, with a focus on community-based, holistic, compassionate and responsive health and support services.

Section 4AA of the Migration Act provides that 'a minor shall only be detained as a measure of last resort'.



Australia's duty of care obligations

- 26. In line with Australia's international obligations, the international human rights treaties and optional protocols, to which Australia is a party, should be incorporated into Australian law through legislation to ensure obligations are enforceable, procedurally clear and both adequately funded and resourced.
- 27. Australia's obligations under the *Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment* ('**OPCAT**')^{IV,7}, should be expanded to include to all places where people are or may be deprived of their liberty, including all Immigration Transit Accommodations⁸ and Alternative Places of Detention.⁹
- 28. Establish and fund a statutory framework to ensure the independent judicial investigation of the deaths of ALL refugees and people seeking asylum transferred by the Australian Government to onshore and offshore detention facilities.

THE JUSTIFICATION

Legislative, policy and service issues

Immigration policy in Australia, particularly as it relates to refugees and people seeking asylum, has historically been, and continues to be, prejudicial, punitive and politically motivated. Since its inception, Australia's legislative history has been perverted by racial, religious and cultural intolerances, each reinforced by politicians and the media through the manipulation of fear and the deliberate conflation of 'asylum seekers' and 'refugees' with 'illegals', 'terrorism' and 'national security'.

In Australia, the prejudice and bias that people of colour and people from culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds seeking asylum suffer stems from the deep-rooted discriminatory and xenophobic attitudes and ideologies that have pervaded immigration policy dating back to the Federation of our nation. Particularly where asylum policy is concerned, the wilful ignorance that pervades Australian politics, the media and even the community provides further credence to misconceptions and assumptions about refugees and people seeking asylum as 'queue jumpers', 'criminals', 'illegals' and 'terrorists' who refuse to 'assimilate' and do not 'contribute' to society. The actions of States function to legitimise in the public opinion harmful attitudes and behaviours that would otherwise be considered unacceptable on moral or ethical grounds. The result is at best a sense of antipathy and at worst varying degrees of fear and hostility toward refugees and people seeking asylum that by design feed back into the political and media discourse to simultaneously justify and deny asylum policies that inherently discriminate based on race.

The dehumanisation of refugees and people seeking asylum and the lack of a humanitarian and compassionate response on behalf of the Australian Government, the media and the general public does not reflect a country that is committed to promoting and protecting human rights. The notion that opening our borders to refugees, regardless of when and how they arrive, will somehow diminish our own prosperity

 $^{^{\}mbox{\scriptsize IV}}$ Australia ratified the OPCAT on 21 December 2017.



and sovereignty is a fallacy that not only denies safe harbour to those fleeing persecution, but also denies the Australian community the opportunities and strengths that come with embracing diversity, tolerance and humanity.¹⁰

The early history of asylum and refugee policy in Australia

All people seeking asylum, regardless of their country of origin, mode of arrival or visa status, should have access to fair and efficient refugee status and non-refoulement determination processes. However, people seeking asylum in Australia routinely face discrimination based on these factors.

The legitimisation of Australia's discriminatory immigration policy dates back to Federation. The *Immigration Restriction Act 1901* (Cth) was the first piece of legislation to pass after Federation and the cornerstone of the White Australia Policy – a policy that endured until the last official traces of it were dismantled with the passing of the *Racial Discrimination Act 1975* (Cth). Since then, racism and discrimination has continued to pervade Australia's immigration policy – applied increasingly through harsher restrictions for people arriving by sea, the arbitrary application of so-called 'character' and 'security' tests and unfettered Ministerial discretion. Today, the lack of procedural transparency and accountability for granting and revoking a person's refugee status is so routinely exacerbated by the flagrant misuse of 'God-like'¹¹ Ministerial powers in the decision-making process that 'discretion' has become a euphemism for 'discrimination'.

Even during WWII, the racialisation of 'security' was openly exploited by the Australian Government to justify its highly restrictive intake of Jewish refugees – a policy starkly incongruous with the Government's public condemnation of Nazi atrocities. In an attempt to justify its position, Australia's delegate to the July 1938 Evian Conference in France, Colonel Thomas White explained: 'It will no doubt be appreciated also that, as we have no real racial problem, we are not desirous of importing one by encouraging any scheme of large-scale foreign migration'. ¹² In the final months of the war, Australia's first Department of Immigration was formed. ¹³ At this time, Australia's approach to affording people protection was framed by its economic and geo-political interests, and migration was viewed as a way to combat both the labour shortages created by the war and the growing power of the Cold War-era Soviet Union.

This period also marked the start of what would become an enduring strategy, by both sides of government, to implement legislative amendments to migration law in response to Federal and High Court rulings against the government. After WWII, the Australian Government had sought to forcibly remove the roughly 800 remaining non-European wartime refugees who were evacuated from nearby countries during the war and given sanctuary in Australia, including Annie O'Keefe and her family. In response to a High Court ruling against the Government in O'Keefe v Calwell, V.15 the War-time Refugees Removal Act 1949 (Cth) was introduced by the Chifley Labor Government. The Act empowered the minister to forcibly deport any persons who had been allowed to enter as a result of the war and had not since left. 16

^V In its decision, the High Court ruled that the Department of Immigration did not have the power to deport Annie O'Keefe under the *Aliens Deportation Act 1948* (Cth) as she had not been declared a 'prohibited immigrant' – in accordance with the definition provided at section 3 of the *Immigration Act 1901-1940* (Cth) – when she arrived in Australia.



In 1954, Australia formally expanded its protection obligations to refugees when it became a party to the United Nations ('UN') Convention relating to the Status of Refugees ('Refugee Convention').¹⁷ Although officially dismantling its White Australia Policy between the late 1960s and early 1970s, Australia has continued to shape its asylum and immigration policy through a series of ad hoc and racialised legislative responses to international humanitarian crises.¹⁸

Australia's non-refoulement obligations

The principle of non-refoulement (derived from the French 'refouler' which means to drive back or to repel) constitutes an essential component of international asylum and refugee protections. The essence of the principle is that a State may not oblige a person to return to a territory where they may be exposed to persecution.

Part of Australia's non-refoulement obligations are derived from the Refugee Convention. ¹⁹ Under the Convention, States are prohibited from 'expelling or returning a refugee in any manner whatsoever to the frontiers of territories where [their] life or freedom would be threatened on account of [their] race, religion, nationality, membership of a particular social group or political opinion', regardless of where they come from or when or how they arrive. ²⁰ There are two key exceptions to the principle of non-refoulement as contained in the Convention. These include where a person who would otherwise qualify as a refugee may not claim protection because they are found to be a threat to national security or the community²¹ or where they have been convicted of a particularly serious crime and constitute a danger to society. ²²

In addition to its obligations under the Refugee Convention, Australia's non-refoulement obligations are also derived from three key international conventions to which Australia is a party. These include the *International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights* ('ICCPR')²³ and its Second Optional Protocol,²⁴ the *Convention Against Torture* ('CAT'),²⁵ and the *Convention on the Rights of the Child* ('CRC').²⁶ Australia's non-refoulement obligations apply under these treaties where there are substantial grounds for believing that there is a real risk that a person returned to their country of origin will suffer significant harm – such as arbitrary deprivation of life, the death penalty, torture, cruel or inhuman treatment or punishment, or degrading treatment or punishment.²⁷

The domestic framework for seeking asylum

The Australian Government considers asylum claims under the *Migration Act* 1958 (Cth)²⁸ ('**Migration Act**') and the *Migration Regulations* 1994.²⁹ However, Australia does not protect the right to seek asylum in either legislation or policy. Despite clear obligations under international and Australian law, successive governments have taken explicit steps to weaken the implementation of critical human rights obligations and degrade the rights of refugees and people seeking asylum.

Australia's Humanitarian Program

Australia's Refugee and Humanitarian Program is comprised of two components. The 'offshore' programme offers resettlement pathways for people who make a successful claim for asylum prior to arriving in



Australia and who are found to be refugees^{VI} or who are found to be in humanitarian need because they are subject to substantial discrimination amounting to a gross violation of their human rights in their country of origin. VII,30 The 'onshore' programme offers protection pathways for people who make a successful claim for asylum on or after arriving in Australia and who are found to be refugees or engage Australia's complementary protection. 31

Refugee status determination

Prior to being afforded protection, people seeking asylum are required to be assessed to determine their status as a refugee. In Australia, refugee status determination ('RSD') is the process by which a person seeking asylum may be recognised by the government as a refugee in order to receive the protections and entitlements afforded to refugee status.³²

Significantly, only people who arrive by air with a valid visa and who pass through immigration clearance at the airport are entitled to access the 'regular' RSD process. Whereas people who arrive by sea, or people who arrive by air and are refused immigration clearance at the airport, are no longer entitled to access the regular RSD process.³³ Instead, they are prohibited from applying for a protection visa, unless the Minister exercises a personal, non-compellable discretion to allow them to do so (this is known as 'lifting the bar'). Once the Minister lifts the bar, these persons are subject to a 'fast track' RSD process.³⁴ The fast track RSD process was implemented through changes to the Migration Act via the *Migration and Maritime Powers Amendment (Resolving the Asylum Legacy Caseload) Act 2014* (Cth) ('Legacy Caseload Act'). The fast track process applies to people who arrived in Australia without a valid visa between 13 August 2012 and 1 January 2014 and who were not taken to Nauru or PNG for offshore processing.³⁵ It also applies to people who are reapplying for a Temporary Protection Visa ('TPV')^{VIII,36} or Safe Haven Enterprise Visa ('SHEV'), IX,37</sup> and other people designated as 'fast track applicants', including a small number of people seeking asylum by sea who have, through legislation, been included in the fast-tracking process and babies born to people

^{VI} The refugee category applies to people who have been recognised as refugees by the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR).

VII Special Humanitarian Program (SHP) category applies to people who are found to be in humanitarian need.

VIII TPVs (subclass 785) are one of two visas available to people seeking asylum who arrived in Australia without a valid visa. To be eligible for a TPV a person, or a member of their family, must meet Australia's protection obligations and meet all other visa requirements, such as health, character, identity and security checks. TPV holders have restricted entitlements to work, study, and access government services such as Centrelink. However, they have no right to family reunification. To remain in Australia beyond the three-year TPV period, a person must apply for a subsequent TPV or SHEV before their current visa expires.

^{IX} SHEVs (subclass 790) are similar to TPVs but are issued for a period of five years. As with TPV holders, SHEV holders have no right to family reunification. Those applying for a SHEV must be found to be in need of complementary protection and must intend to work and/or study in a designated regional or rural area and must not receive income support for more than 18 months during the five-year period. In addition, SHEV holders who have met the requirements of the visa for the full five-year period may be eligible to apply for standard onshore migration visas that may give rise to permanent residency, however they remain excluded from applying for a PPV. While SHEVs may provide a pathway to permanent residency for some refugees, most will be unable to satisfy the eligibility requirements for permanent visas.



in the 'Legacy Caseload'.³⁸ Importantly, the fast track RSD process affords limited merits review and appeal rights.

The RSD process is also used to determine whether a person is entitled to 'complementary protection'. Complementary protection refers to the legal mechanism for providing protection to a person if they do not fall within the definition of a refugee, but their circumstances nonetheless trigger Australia's non-refoulement obligations under the Refugee Convention, the ICCPR, the CAT and the CRC, to which Australia is a party. Complementary protection is considered additional, or complementary, to the protection given by Australia to refugees.

Section 36 of the Migration Act sets out grounds for complementary protection. Complementary protection was introduced by the Gillard Labor Government through the *Migration Amendment (Complementary Protection) Act 2011* (Cth). The Act gave effect to Australia's non-refoulement obligations under international human rights law. Since its commencement on 24 March 2012, complimentary protection has enabled people seeking asylum to claim protection in Australia if they do not meet the refugee definition criteria but may face torture or serious human rights violations if they were returned to their country of origin. The process for assessing grounds for complementary protection is integrated into the refugee status determination process. In 2013 and 2015, the Australian Government proposed a series of amendments that would have abolished, or significantly changed, the system of complementary protection. However, such amendments have to date been unsuccessful.^{X,40}

Protection visas

Once a person has been determined to be a refugee or in need of complementary protection, protection visas can offer protection to that person. 41

Section 36 of the Migration Act sets out the grounds for granting a protection visa. Prior to 16 December 2014, section 36(2)(a) of the Migration Act gave effect to Australia's non-refoulement obligations by directly linking the Refugee Convention to the Migration Act. The Legacy Caseload Act amended section 36(2)(a) of the Migration Act to remove reference to the Refugee Convention⁴² – instead referring to protection obligations in respect of a person because they are a 'refugee'. XI,XII Although the replacement definition is similar in meaning, the Refugee Convention effectively ceased to form part of Australian law.

Obtaining refugee status provides the avenue for the issuing of a protection visa. Section 35A of the Migration Act establishes the classes of visas known as protection visas. People who have been found to be refugees or have been granted protection through the Special Humanitarian Program may be issued

^X Including the Migration Amendment (Complementary Protection and Other Measures) Bill 2015 and the Migration Amendment (Regaining Control over Australia's Protection Obligations) Bill 2013.

XI The term 'refugee' is defined at s 5H of the Migration Act, with related definitions and qualifications provided at ss 5(1) and 5J-5LA.

These amendments commenced on 18 April 2015 and apply to protection visa applications made on or after 16 December 2014.



with Permanent Protection Visas ('PPV'). XIII,43 People who have arrived in Australia without valid visas are issued with one of a number of temporary visas. Temporary visas were first introduced by the Howard Coalition Government in October 1999. They were abolished by the Rudd Labor Government in August 2008 via the *Migration Amendment Regulations 2008 (no. 5)* (Cth) before being reintroduced by the Abbott Coalition Government in December 2014 via the Legacy Caseload Act. Following the reintroduction of temporary visas, people who arrive by sea without a valid visa are no longer eligible for a PPV. Instead, they are only eligible for three-year TPV or five-year SHEV.⁴⁴

This change to asylum seeking processes affects approximately 30,500 people who travelled to Australia by sea prior to 1 January 2014 and were allowed to remain in Australia while their claims for protection were being processed but did not have their claims finalised by January 2014. Significantly, permanent residency through temporary protection pathways is near impossible. For example, of the more than 13,000 refugees granted a SHEV since 2014, only one refugee has been granted a PPV through the SHEV pathway. As a serious control of the serio

Bridging visas are temporary visas that allow for substantive visa applicants, including people seeking asylum to remain lawfully in Australia and live in the community while their applications are being processed and finally determined. XIV People who arrive by sea cannot apply for a bridging visa. However, since November 2011, the Minister has a personal and non-compellable public interest power, under section 195A of the Migration Act, to grant Bridging visas to people who arrive in Australia by sea without a valid visa and who meet certain eligibility requirements.⁴⁷

Temporary protection arrangements for refugees are not explicitly prohibited under the Refugee Convention or international human rights law. However, the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees ('UNHCR') recommends that such arrangements be limited to situations where individual status determination is either not appropriate or practical (such as large-scale influxes resulting from international humanitarian crises) and should not be used if the stay becomes prolonged or to discourage people from seeking asylum.⁴⁸ The UNHCR also emphasises that 'refugees should not be subjected to constant review

PPVs holders are allowed to live, work and study in Australia permanently, access government services such as Medicare and Centrelink services, sponsor eligible family members for permanent residence through the offshore Humanitarian Program, travel to and from Australia for five years, if eligible become an Australian citizen, and if eligible attend English language classes for free.

XIV There are two main types of bridging visas which are generally granted to people seeking asylum (if eligible): 1) A person seeking asylum is generally eligible for a <u>Bridging Visa A</u> (BVA) where they have arrived by air on a valid visa, have applied for and are awaiting the outcome of a substantive visa application (or judicial review of a decision relating to the outcome of a substantive visa application) and meet the character requirements set out at section 501 of the Migration Act. Depending on the specific visa conditions attached to the BVA, a person seeking asylum may be able to work and access Medicare (if eligible); 2) A person seeking asylum will generally be granted a Bridging Visa E (BVE) where they are in immigration detention awaiting the outcome of their protection visa applications (<u>Subclass 051</u>) or have previously been in immigration detention in Australia and, following approval from the Department of Home Affairs, are currently residing in the community (<u>Subclass 050</u>). The BVE (Subclass 050) does not grant travel rights or work rights (unless an applicant can demonstrate 'financial hardship').



of their refugee status',⁴⁹ and any review of their status should be triggered by 'fundamental'⁵⁰ and 'durable'⁵¹ changes in their country of origin, rather than occurring periodically.

Temporary protection has a significant detrimental effect on people's mental health and well-being, at times with catastrophic consequences, including self-harm and suicide.⁵² The discriminatory treatment of people based on the manner of their arrival in Australia is punitive, inhumane, and degrading, and in direct violation of various international laws and obligations.⁵³

Obstructing access to asylum

Despite Australia's clear non-refoulement obligations under international and Australian law, successive governments have taken 'explicit steps to weaken the application of the obligation of non-refoulement, in part by framing full and effective implementation of the obligation as being at odds with state sovereignty'.⁵⁴

The Migration and Maritime Powers Legislation Amendment (Resolving the Asylum Legacy Caseload) Bill 2014⁵⁵ ('Legacy Caseload Bill'), was introduced in 2014 by the then Immigration Minister, Scott Morrison. The Bill includes a key change^{XV} intended to reverse a 'series of High Court decisions which have found that the Migration Act as a whole is designed to address Australia's non-refoulement obligations'. ⁵⁶ The High Court decisions referred to include two key rulings on offshore processing: *Plaintiff M61/2010E v Commonwealth of Australia* 2010 relating to procedural rights for people seeking asylum held on Christmas Island; ⁵⁷ and *Plaintiff M70/2011 v Minister for Immigration and Citizenship* 2011 relating to the 'Malaysian Solution'. ⁵⁸

The newly inserted section 197C^{XVI} provides that Australia's non-refoulement obligations are irrelevant to the power to remove 'unlawful non-citizens' in various circumstances under section 198 of the Migration Act. Section 198a of the Migration Act provides that a non-citizen who is in immigration detention and who has exhausted their visa options must be removed from Australia 'as soon as practicable'. In response, the UNHCR commented:

A State party to the Refugee Convention, wherever it exercises jurisdiction, including outside its territory, is bound by its international obligations under the Refugee Convention, in particular the non-refoulement obligation to not return individuals to a country, either directly or indirectly, where their life or freedom would be at risk.⁵⁹

The Legacy Caseload Bill Explanatory Memorandum also establishes the definition for so-called 'Unauthorised Air Arrivals' ('**UAA**'). UAA status is applied where an individual arrives at an Australian airport with a valid visa and during airport screening discloses that they intend to seek protection.⁶⁰ The disclosure invalidates a person's existing visa and consequently precludes their eligibility for a PPV.⁶¹ This process

14 \mid P a g e

_

XV Contained in Schedule 5 and which clarifies Australia's international law obligations.

xvi Section 197C of the Migration Act provides that: - 'Australia' s non-refoulement obligations irrelevant to removal of unlawful non-citizens under section 198 (1) For the purposes of section 198, it is irrelevant whether Australia has non-refoulement obligations in respect of an unlawful non-citizen; (2) An officer's duty to remove as soon as reasonably practicable an unlawful non-citizen under section 198 arises irrespective of whether there has been an assessment, according to law, of Australia's non-refoulement obligations in respect of the non-citizen'.



effectively criminalises the asylum-seeking process, despite the fact that not only is the right to seek asylum protected under Article 31 of the Refugee Convention, but there is no offence under Australian law that criminalises the act of arriving in Australia, or the seeking of asylum, without a valid visa.

The Australian Border Force's ('ABF') highly secretive and militarised operational structure has also received intense criticisms⁶² since its inception in 2015.⁶³ In 2019, the ABF was criticised for its discriminatory targeting of Saudi Arabian women at airports to stop them from seeking asylum in Australia.⁶⁴ It is reported that as part of their investigations, ABF officers required Saudi women to provide evidence that their travel has been sanctioned by their 'male guardian'.⁶⁵

In recent years, the Federal Government, and in particular the Abbott and Morrison Coalition Governments, has introduced a series of hard-line legislative amendments to immigration and asylum policy. The increasing frequency with which these legislative changes are being introduced, for the purpose of overturning at appeal cases where the Federal Court has decided against the Government, is arguably nothing more than a flagrant attempt by the Government to circumvent its human rights obligations under international and Australian law.

Refusing and revoking visas on character and security grounds

In 2014, then Immigration Minister, Scott Morrison the Migration Amendment (Character and General Visa Cancellation) Bill 2014 ('Character Bill')⁶⁶ which include changes to section 501 of the Migration Act and strengthened the Minister's capacity to refuse or cancel a visa on 'character' grounds. The amendments also introduce mandatory visa cancellation in cases where a person who is not an Australian citizen receives a carceral sentence of 12 months or more, or a child sexual offence conviction.⁶⁷

Case study: AJL20 v Commonwealth

The Migration Amendment (Clarifying International Obligations for Removal) Bill 2021 was tabled in response to Federal Court case *AJL20 v Commonwealth*.⁶⁸ AJL20 is a Syrian refugee who arrived in Australia as a child. In 2014, AJL20 was detained by the Federal Government after the Minister cancelled his visa on 'character' grounds under section 501 of the Migration Act owing to previous criminal convictions he received as a teenager, despite his age and that his convictions attracted no penalty or imprisonment. The Federal Government argued that AJL20's detention was lawful under section 116 of the Migration Act, which provides that the Minister may cancel a visa where 'its holder has not complied with a condition of the visa'⁶⁹ or where 'a prescribed ground for cancelling a visa applies to the holder', ⁷⁰ including the Minister being satisfied that the holder has been convicted of, or merely charged with, an offence in Australia or overseas.⁷¹

When AJL20's visa was cancelled, he became an 'unlawful non-citizen' and was therefore subject to mandatory detention under section 189 of the Migration Act. As he could not be returned to Syria without Australia breaching its non-refoulement obligations, his indefinite detention was declared 'lawful'.XVIII The Federal Court decided against the government and ruled that immigration detention must be 'for a

15 | Page Version dated 12-Jul-2022

_

^{XVII} Further, the Federal Government argued that owing to the Minister's discretionary powers under sections 501(3) and 501(5) of the Migration Act, relating to the 'Refusal or cancellation of visa on character grounds', such decisions were exempt from administrative review.



purpose' – to assess a person's protection visa application or to facilitate their removal from Australia. As neither purpose could be applied in this case, the Federal Court ruled his detention unlawful and ordered his release.⁷²

Shortly before appealing the Federal Courts ruling to the High Court of Australia, ⁷³ the Federal Government introduced the Clarifying International Obligations for Removal Bill 2021, targeting refugees in immigration detention who cannot return to their home countries because they risk facing persecution or serious harm. The Bill was passed with retrospective effect on 13 May 2021 – less than two months after it was tabled ^{XVIIII,74} – and cemented the legal basis for the arbitrary and indefinite detention of refugees whose visas have been cancelled on 'character' or 'security grounds'. Once the bill had passed the Senate, the Government appealed the Federal Court decision in *AJL20 v Commonwealth* to the High Court who decided in favour of the Government ruling that under the new legislation AJL20's indefinite detention was now lawful.

At the time, the government was criticised for its conspicuously strategic timing and bypassing of public consultation processes. Concerns were also raised in relation to the process of making 'character 'and 'security' determinations at the discretion of the Minister whose powers are generally non-reviewable and non-compellable and are not subject to procedural fairness. While the government has claimed that the legislation is intended to ensure Australia does not breach its non-refoulement obligations under international law, in practice it gives the Minister carte blanche to overturn a person's refugee status without providing a mechanism to prevent their indefinite detention, in breach of international law.

The Migration Amendment (Strengthening the Character Test) Bill 2021,⁷⁷ currently before the Senate, introduces unreasonably low thresholds to refuse or cancel visas on 'character' or 'security' grounds. These include Ministerially determined crimes of 'association' and criminal convictions punishable by two years irrespective of whether the sentence is imposed.⁷⁸ The original bill was debated and rejected twice previously, in 2019 and 2021. Should the latest bill pass, read together with the *Clarifying International Obligations for Removal Act 2021* (Cth),⁷⁹ these two pieces of legislation would have unprecedented consequences. For instance, after the Legacy Caseload and Character Bills passed in 2014, the number of visas cancelled under section 501 of the Migration Act increased dramatically – from 76 cancellations in 2013-14 to 983 cancellations in 2015-16. The Government has reportedly used these powers to expel 4,000 people from Australia since the 2019 Federal election.⁸⁰

The administrative review system

Following initial assessment and determination by the Minister, options for review of refugee status decisions depends on how a person arrived in Australia. People who arrive by air can have the merits of their claim for protection assessed at a new hearing before the Administrative Appeals Tribunal ('AAT'). Whereas people who arrived by sea can access a limited form of review before the Immigration Assessment

 $16 \mid P \mid a \mid g \mid e$ Version dated 12-Jul-2022

The 25th of March was the last sitting day of the March 2021 session of Parliament with both houses reconvening on 4 May 2021 – leaving the Bill tabled for a total of 6 days.

XIX The <u>AAT</u> is an independent statutory body that conducts independent merits review of administrative decisions made under Commonwealth laws, including refugee cases. The AAT was established by the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* (Cth) and commenced operations on 1 July 1976.



Authority ('IAA'). XX,82 For people whose claims fail at the IAA or AAT, judicial review may be sought at the Federal Circuit Court, but only on very narrow grounds involving a jurisdictional error on the part of the decision-maker. 83

An Inquiry into the performance and integrity of Australia's administrative review system (2021)⁸⁴ has identified several systemic issues impacting the review of refugee cases at both the AAT and the IAA. The legislated objective of the AAT is to provide a mechanism of review that demonstrates fairness, efficiency, adaptability and integrity.⁸⁵ However, in 2020-21, the AAT reported a backlog of 32,064 refugee cases, with just 5,558 cases decided in the 12-month reporting period.⁸⁶ Significant under-resourcing of the AAT has been identified as a contributing factor to the backlog. In addition, the lack of expertise of some AAT members, in part due to the politicisation of appointments to the AAT and the lack of legal qualifications of some appointees,⁸⁷ has also been identified as a major governance issue with significant consequences on review times and discrepancies in decision making.⁸⁸ For example, in its submission, the Refugee Council of Australia ('RCOA') found that: 'At the current rate, it would take over two years to process these initial permanent protection claims. As such, a person applying for a permanent protection visa may have to wait seven years for an outcome on their protection visa application'.⁸⁹ It is therefore unsurprising that one of the key recommendations made by the Committee in the Interim Report (2022) is to 'disassemble the current [AAT] and re-establish a new, federal administrative review system' that aligns with the AAT's legislated objectives.⁹⁰

The IAA⁹¹ has also received criticisms for its lack of procedural fairness, inefficiencies and limitations on interviewing applicants and introducing new evidence as part of the IAA process. XXI,92 The RCOA has raised serious concerns regarding the IAA, arguing that it is 'designed to favour expediency over procedural fairness', 93 in contrast to the legislated objectives of the AAT. 94 The RCOA found that the IAA refused asylum claims in 91-94 per cent of cases. 95 They also found that 37 per cent of appeals succeeded in the Federal Courts, indicating a significant number of jurisdictional errors. 96 The UNHCR emphasises that the 'swiftness with which the IAA can finalise cases has come at a cost; for key procedural safeguards are absent from the review process'. 97

There is a distinct absence of procedural fairness under the current refugee status determination processes. Given that a person's release from detention can rely on the outcome of the refugee status determination procedures, these shortcomings are extremely concerning.

 $17 \mid P \mid a \mid g \mid e$ Version dated 12-Jul-2022

^{xx} The <u>IAA</u> is a specialised division of the AAT and deals with 'fast-track' migration decisions made by a specific group of people seeking asylum who arrived in Australia by sea between 13 August 2012 and 1 January 2014 and were not taken to a regional processing country. The role of the IAA is to conduct reviews of reviewable decisions made by the Minister to refuse to grant a protection visa to a fast-track applicant.

^{XXI} The Interim Report from the inquiry into the performance and integrity of Australia's administrative review system does not provide recommendations concerning the IAA.



Arbitrary and indefinite detention

Australia has one of the most stringent mandatory detention regimes in the world. This regime requires the detention of people in Australia who are non-citizens and do not hold a valid visa^{XXII,98} unless they are granted a Bridging visa, which provides temporary lawful status in Australia while they arrange either to leave the country or apply for an alternative visa.⁹⁹

An unacceptable number of refugees and people seeking asylum continue to languish in Australia's onshore detention regime as a direct result of its harsh immigration and asylum policies. According to the Department of Home Affairs, ¹⁰⁰ as at 30 September 2021:

- There were 1,459 refugees and people seeking asylum being held in onshore closed immigration detention facilities (of these 278 arrived by sea) with an additional 562 people in community detention;¹⁰¹
- Of the 1,459 people held in closed detention, 510 people (or 35 per cent) have spent more than two years in closed detention. ¹⁰² In 2012, that figure was just 3 per cent; ¹⁰³
- The average number of days people spent in closed detention was 689 days, the highest average ever recorded. ¹⁰⁴ In 2012, that figure was less than 100 days; ¹⁰⁵
- Of the 562 people in community detention, 474 people (or 84 per cent) have spent more than two years in community detention and 176 are children (or 31 per cent); and
- A further 1,636 children are in the community on bridging visas.

Of the 1,459 refugees and people seeking asylum currently in immigration detention in Australia, more than 70 have been transferred to Australia from Nauru or PNG for medical treatment. Many of whom spent long periods detained in hotel rooms with heavily restricted freedom of movement, and limited access to fresh food, sunlight, fresh air and exercise. ¹⁰⁹ As at April 2022, the majority of refugees transferred to Australia from offshore have been released on Bridging visas. ¹¹⁰

Mandatory detention

Under sections 189 and 196 of the Migration Act, anyone who is not an Australian citizen and does not have a valid visa must be detained¹¹¹ until they are granted a visa or leave the country.¹¹² This policy of mandatory detention disproportionately impacts the following categories of refugees and people seeking asylum who are not eligible for a Bridging visa:

- Non-refugees who cannot be returned to their countries of origin;
- Refugees who have had their visas refused or cancelled on character grounds; and
- Persons with adverse security assessments.¹¹³

Australia has a long history of using mandatory and indefinite detention as a punitive tool to deter people from seeking protection and to criminalise the asylum-seeking process. These tactics are not only

Once detained, people remain in detention until they are either granted a visa or they are forcibly removed from Australia under sections 198 or 199 of the Migration Act or deported under sections 196(1)(b) and 200.



misguided and ineffective, but they are also in direct violation of international human rights law. This mandatory system of detention arguably breaches the right to freedom from arbitrary detention. However, mandatory immigration detention has been found to be lawful by the High Court, regardless of whether conditions are unjustifiably punitive and inhumane.¹¹⁴

The policy of mandatory detention was first introduced in 1992. Prior to 1992, while Australian law *allowed* for the detention of certain persons arriving in Australia without a valid visa, it did not *require* it. Events precipitating this shift in policy included the 1989 arrival of 27 people from Cambodia, Vietnam and Southern China¹¹⁵ – the first group of refugees and people seeking asylum to arrive by sea in eight years. Later that same year, the *Migration Legislation Amendment Act 1989* (Cth) was enacted, ¹¹⁶ introducing harmful and long-lasting reforms to Australia's asylum policies. The Act introduced 'administrative detention' for people arriving in Australia without a valid visa while their refugee status was being determined. Following its enactment, the number of people in immigration detention increased from five people in 1985 to 478 people in 1992. Of these, 421 people had arrived by sea, including 306 people from Cambodia. ¹¹⁷ The discriminatory application of administrative detention based on a person's mode of arrival and country of origin was evident in the disproportionate length of detention applied for these groups. For instance, in 1989, the average length of stay in immigration detention was 15.5 days, compared with the average detention for Cambodian refugees at 523 days. ¹¹⁸

In April 1992, approximately 37 Cambodia nationals who had sought asylum and who had their refugee claims rejected by the Keating Labor Government, sought a declaration in the Federal Court challenging these decisions and requesting their release. The Federal Court decision was set aside after Council for the Government conceded legal errors had been made in their refugee status determinations. However, prior to the hearing scheduled for 7 May 1992, the *Migration Amendment Act (No 4) 1992* (Cth) was pushed through Parliament, clarifying the lawful detention of 'boat people' arriving in Australia between 19 November 1989 and 1 November 1993, pending the outcome of their refugee status claims. The resulting litigation culminated in *Chu Keong Kheng Lim v The Minister for Immigration, Local Government and Ethnic Affairs*, 121 a High Court decision affirming the constitutional validity of administrative detention under the Migration Act. 122

The *Migration Reform Act 1992* (Cth), which came into force on 1 September 1994, broadened mandatory detention to apply to all 'unlawful non-citizens' – who either arrived without a valid visa or were in Australia on an expired or cancelled visa – until they were either granted a visa or removed from Australia. ¹²³ This policy was highly criticised at the time by the then Human Rights and Equal Opportunities Commission ('HREOC'). ^{XXIII,124} The amending Act also introduced a system of bridging visas to allow certain 'unlawful non-citizens' (that is, those who arrived with authorisation but who overstayed their visa) to be released from immigration detention and remain in the community pending the outcome of their claims. ¹²⁵ Significantly, people who arrived without authorisation (such as by sea) were not eligible for bridging visas and as a result were placed in detention for the entire duration of the processing of their claims. Notably, the 273-day

XXIII The HREOC is now known as the Australian Human Rights Commission



time limit imposed in the earlier legislation 126 was ultimately removed when the amending Act came into force in $1994.^{XXIV,127}$

Subsequently, two notable grounds for appeal that were previously available when challenging immigration decisions were also removed: The right of review on grounds of natural justice (or procedural fairness) and the right of review on grounds of unreasonableness. In addition, the insertion of Part 4B into the Migration Act effectively limits the review of decisions by the Federal Court of Australia. As Former High Court Justice Michael Kirby explains: 'Its purpose is to take migration decisions out of the ordinary course of the *Judiciary Act* and the *Administrative Decisions (Judicial Review) Act* (Cth) and to place them within the *Migration Act* – in a little category all of their own'.¹²⁸

The HREOC also criticised the sweeping powers conferred on the Minister and the erosion of the power of the courts to review and make determinations on migration decisions, including on the lawfulness of detention. In its Report (1998), the HREOC noted the amendments to the Migration Act contravened international law, stating that:

Australian law does not permit the individual circumstances of detention of non-citizens to be taken into consideration by courts. Neither does it permit the reasonableness and appropriateness of detaining an individual to be determined by the courts. Therefore, Australia is in breach of ICCPR article 9.4 and [CRC] article 37(d). 129

In its response, the Government rejected the HREOC's recommendation that the lawfulness of detention should be subject to judicial review and that sections 183, 196(3) and 72(3) of the Migration Act be repealed. Since then, Australia's asylum system has continued to operate in a shroud of secrecy, in a system designed to render the administrative and discretionary decisions made by the Minister without justification beyond the scope of judicial oversight.

Case Study: Al-Kateb v Godwin

Mr Ahmed Al-Kateb was born in Kuwait of Palestinian parents. In 2000, Mr Al-Kateb arrived in Australia by sea without a valid visa in search of asylum and was placed in immigration detention. After his claim for asylum was denied, his legal appeals exhausted and his request to be returned to Kuwait was denied by the Kuwait Government (after refusing Mr Al-Kateb citizenship or permanent residence in Kuwait), he was effectively 'stateless' and faced indefinite detention in Australia. Mr Al-Kateb's application to the Federal Court that his continued detention was unlawful was denied. At appeal, the High Court in *Al-Kateb v Godwin*¹³¹ denied Mr Al-Kateb's application and upheld the Federal Court decision that mandatory and indefinite detention is within the scope of the Migration Act. ¹³²

In 2008, the then Immigration Minister, Chris Evans commented that the powers given to the Minister under the Migration Act to make decisions about individual cases was unlike any other piece of legislation,

xxiv Prior to the *Migration Reform Act 1992* (Cth), the *Migration Amendment Act 1992* (Cth) imposed a 273-day limit on immigration detention. However, sections 54Q(3)(c)–(f) allowed the 273-day 'clock' to be 'stopped' and were worded in such a way as to make it extraordinarily difficult to determine whether a person's 273-day period of detention had expired or not. This limitation was ultimately removed via the *Migration Reform Act 1992* (Cth) when the Act came into force on 1 September 1994



'not just because of concern about playing God, but also because of the lack of transparency and accountability for those decisions and the lack in some cases of any appeal rights against those decisions'. Since then, the Government has continued to further empower individual ministers while, at the same time, eroding the power of the courts, leaving the Government free to act with impunity for the harms they inflict and the lives they destroy.

Community detention

Community detention (also known as 'residence determinations') was introduced by the Howard Coalition Government in 2005¹³⁴ and is generally granted when circumstances warrant a person's release from closed detention due to physical or mental health concerns which require additional support.

A residence determination allows a person who has been granted a Bridging visa to transition out of closed detention and live in the community, at a specified location determined by the Minister, while their protection visa application is being processed. Residence determinations are made at the discretion of the Minister, under section 197AB of the Migration Act, and usually come with additional reporting or other conditions, such as curfews, travel restrictions, regular reporting, or electronic monitoring. Importantly, determinations are subject to Ministerial override and the number of people in community detention has decreased significantly in recent years.¹³⁵

With the passing of the *Migration and Maritime Powers Legislation Amendment Act 2014* (Cth), limited work rights may be granted where financial hardship can be demonstrated. However, people in community detention are automatically denied the right to work and exemptions are subject to Ministerial approval and lengthy delays. People in community detention have access to basic accommodation and limited access to government benefits, including medical support through Medicare. Children have access to public schooling, while adults are required to pay for their own education. Levels of support and financial assistance are determined by the Minister under the Status Resolution Support Services (SRSS') programme. However these are often insufficient to ensure adequate standard of living and less than five per cent of the total number of people seeking asylum in the Australian community are receiving assistance through the SRSS programme.

The arbitrary and indefinite detention of people seeking asylum and refugees based solely on their mode of arrival and visa status is harmful, expensive and ineffective as a deterrent to unauthorised migration. Despite this fact, the Australian Government continues to criminalise and punish people fleeing persecution, violence and other injustices instead of offering humane and rights-based alternatives to detention.

Maritime interdictions and the militarisation of asylum policy in Australia

In 2013, the Abbott Coalition Government established 'Operation Sovereign Borders' ('**OSB**'), a military-led policy aiming to stop the arrival of refugees by sea by intercepting boats in Australian and international waters and either redirecting boats to transit countries or forcibly transporting people to offshore detention facilities on Manus Island and Nauru.¹⁴²



According to Monash University's Australian Border Deaths Database, one year after offshore processing was reintroduced in 2012, the total number of deaths in Australian and international waters continued at annual rates comparable to those seen in 2009-2011. Since the introduction of OSB in 2014, no deaths at sea have been reported. However, the lack of reported deaths is arguably attributable to restrictions on the public reporting of military activities rather than the actual success of OSB in deterring people from making the perilous and deadly journey toward our shores in search of asylum.

Pushbacks, when carried out violently or effectively result in dire circumstances, may amount to torture or ill-treatment, and may be in violation of the right to life – a policy even the Fraser Coalition Government deemed inhumane, reputationally damaging and unlikely to provide a lasting solution. ¹⁴⁵ In a report to the UN Human Rights Council (2021), the UN's Special Rapporteur on the Human Rights of Migrants, Felipe González Morales, noted the paucity of detail available on Australia's actions at sea, further stating that: 'The loss of life at international borders has been a tragic consequence of States increasingly relying on militarization, extraterritorial border control and deterrence to attempt to control migration'. ¹⁴⁶

A central feature of forcible interception is the use of so-called 'enhanced screening' processes. These screening processes are conducted summarily at sea, prompting criticism from the UNHCR and international law experts that such processes are unlikely to afford adequate and fair protection assessments. For example, Dastyari and Ghezelbash (2020) examined the significant and damaging impact enhanced screening has had on success rates of asylum claims since OSB commenced and found that:

In the year between 27 October 2012 and 30 October 2013, of the 3,063 Sri Lankan asylum seekers screened onshore, 1,475 were screened in. This represents a success rate of approximately 48 per cent. Since the commencement of [OSB] in September 2013, around 204 Sri Lankans from 12 boats have been subject to enhanced screening at sea. Of these, only two people were screened as having protection claims that would warrant further assessment. That represents a success rate of less than 1 per cent. This percentage is even lower when considering the approximately 115 Vietnamese asylum seekers from four boats, subject to enhanced screening at sea, given that not a single one of those individuals appears to have been screened in. 148

The UN Human Rights Committee, responsible for monitoring State implementation of the ICCPR, has raised serious concerns regarding Australia's OSB policy. The Committee has found that:

- Australia's domestic legal framework governing extradition, transfer or removal of non-citizens, including refugees and people seeking asylum, does not provide full protection against nonrefoulement;
- Persons intercepted at sea are subject to rapid 'on-water' assessments are unable to have their protection needs assessed properly without legal representation or appropriate mechanisms to legally challenge decisions; and
- c) All people seeking asylum, regardless of their mode of arrival, should have access to fair and efficient refugee status determination procedures and non-refoulement determinations. The policy of turning back people without adequate assessment of their protection claims, breaches Australia's non-refoulement obligation in articles 6 and 7 if the ICCPR.¹⁴⁹



Given the lack of transparency in Australia's militarised maritime operations, it's impossible to determine with any certainty whether all people turned back at sea were given the opportunity to have their claim for asylum heard and assessed in a meaningful way and in line with the UNHCR's guidelines on refugee status determinations¹⁵⁰ and detention.¹⁵¹

Offshore processing

The demonising of maritime arrivals in the political discourse

Australia has a long history of politicising the spontaneous arrivals of refugees, particularly those arriving by sea. However, the Howard Coalition Government's military response to the 'Tampa Affair' is arguably the single most important moment in the history of Australia's response to refugee arrivals. On 26 August 2001, the MV Tampa, a Norwegian freight ship rescued 433 refugees from a leaking fishing vessel 140 kilometres off Christmas Island. The predominantly-Hazara refugees were fleeing Afghanistan in fear of persecution from the resurgent Taliban. Following a three-day stand-off with an Australian Government who not only refused the ship's entry into Australia's territorial waters, but threatened to prosecute the ship's Captain, Arne Rinnan on people smuggling offences, the ship crossed the Australian maritime boundary. Once crossed, the ship was incepted by 45 Special Air Service troops who boarded the ship and prevented it from sailing any closer to Christmas Island. The lack of compassion and humanity demonstrated by the Australian Government in response to this incident marked the beginning of a disturbing and growing trend in Australian politics aimed solely at dehumanising and vilifying refugees and people seeking asylum.

The September 11 attacks in the United States just a few days later, and the 'children overboard' scandal one month later (on 7 October), marked the beginning of a suite of draconian laws and policies known as the 'Pacific Solution' – the effects of which endure to the present day. ¹⁵² Included in these, were amendments to the Migration Act which excised certain territories, including Christmas Island, from Australia's migration zone and allowed for the detention of people seeking asylum in offshore immigration processing facilities in PNG and Nauru. ¹⁵³ Of the 433 people rescued from the Tampa, New Zealand ultimately accepted 208 refugees, while the remaining 225 people were transferred to Nauru and left languishing for years while their claims were being processed by the Australian Government. ¹⁵⁴

At risk of losing re-election, the Howard Government campaigned heavily on dehumanising and demonising refugees and people seeking asylum, and in particular those arriving by sea as 'queue jumpers', 'criminals' and a 'threat to national security'.

One year later, the Australian Security Intelligence Organisation (ASIO) reported that of the 5,639 security assessments completed for people seeking asylum who arrived in Australia by sea between 1 July 2000 and 30 June 2002, not a single security related concern had been raised. Regardless, the Howard Government's fear mongering campaign had achieved the desired result and in the years following their re-election, the politicisation of refugees and people seeking asylum as an election campaign strategy continued to feature prominently on both sides of politics.



Australia's offshore processing regime

Australia has used variations of offshore processing detention since 2001. Offshore processing is designed to be punitive and has been widely promoted by successive governments as a deterrent to unauthorised arrivals and as a demonstration of strict border security.

Offshore detention was ostensibly introduced to stop people from travelling to Australia by boat in search of asylum, to save lives at sea and to collapse the business model of people smugglers. However, in practice, offshore processing has failed to achieve any of these objectives as it ignores the reasons people seek protection in the first place.

In 2008, the Rudd Labor Government dismantled the 'Pacific Solution', closing the detention centres on Nauru and Manus Island and abolishing Temporary Protection Visas. However, in July 2010, the Gillard Labor Government announced that it would resume offshore processing in reaction to an increase in the number of people arriving by sea. Following this announcement, the Government moved to establish regional agreements with Timor-Leste and Malaysia in 2010 and 2011, for the transfer and resettlement of refugees via third countries in a move not dissimilar to the Pacific Solution. Both agreements later collapsed, with East Timor pulling out of negotiations and the High Court's ruling in *Plaintiff M70/2011 v Minister for Immigration and Citizenship* determining that the 'Malaysia solution' contravened the Migration Act. Australia's offshore processing regime resumed on 18 August 2012, following the commencement of the *Migration Legislation Amendment (Regional Processing and Other Measures) Act 2012* (Cth).

Despite being responsible for reintroducing offshore processing, just one month after transfers to Nauru commenced in 2012, the Labor Government publicly conceded that 'Nauru by itself is not an effective deterrent'. Former Coalition Prime Minister Malcolm Fraser, who oversaw Australia's response to the Indo-Chinese refugee crisis, made similar observations in 2013, when he called for a Royal Commission into Australia's offshore processing policies. Fraser aptly noted: 'If they are genuine refugees, there is no deterrent that we can create which is going to be severe enough, cruel enough, nasty enough to stop them fleeing the terror in their own lands'. ¹⁶¹

Australia's policy of demonising and punishing refugees and people seeking asylum has failed to offer durable solutions for many who have endured living in a state of limbo for years. As at 31 August 2021, of the 4,183 people who arrived by sea without a valid visa (after 13 August 2012) and who were transferred to a regional processing centre in either Nauru or PNG less than half are now in Australia (2,,054), with 1,177 of these persons being transferred to Australia for a 'temporary purpose'. XXV,162 Under sections 351 and 417 of the Migration Act, the Minister has the power to grant permanent protection to refugees who have been transferred to Australia for temporary purposes. Despite this authority, the Australian Government continues to arbitrarily detain this cohort of refugees in closed and community detention where they are subjected to highly restrictive conditions, including the denial of rights to employment, health care and education. 163

^{XXV} Of the remaining, 228 were in a regional processing country (with 121 in PNG and 107 in Nauru); 989 were resettled in a third country; 922 were returned or removed to their country of origin; and 19 are deceased.



Third country resettlement

Australia has expended considerable diplomatic capital trying to resolve what is effectively a domestic political issue. As at 31 May 2022, 1,056 refugees have been resettled in a third country. Of these, 1,006 people who initially sought asylum in Australia have been resettled in the United States. As at 31 August 2021, another 230 people have received provisional approval for resettlement in the United States. ¹⁶⁴ Their resettlement is the result of a 2016 bilateral agreement between Australia and the United States offering a solution for refugees sent offshore. ¹⁶⁵ Part of this original agreement included trading Australia's current asylum and refugee population for those from the Americas. ¹⁶⁶ Such arrangements effectively create an selection process that is determined by a person's race rather than their refugee status – a violation of both international and Australian law.

As at 31 May 2022, 105 people remain in PNG.¹⁶⁷ As at 31 January 2022, a further 1,175 transitory persons remain in Australia for a temporary purpose¹⁶⁸ (of which 877 were returned to Australia as part of the pre-19 July 2013 cohort).¹⁶⁹ In Senate estimates from October 2021, the Australian Government confirmed that it would no longer provide funding for those remaining in PNG after 1 January 2022 and had not sought any commitments in relation to pathways to permanent residency or citizenship for those it has left behind.^{170, XXVI,171}

As at 31 May 2022, 112 people remain offshore on Nauru. ¹⁷² On 24 March 2022, Australia finally announced that it would honour its previous agreement with New Zealand to resettle 150 refugees annually over three years. ^{XXVII,173} Although the Nauruan Government has offered those left behind a 20-year visa, ¹⁷⁴ this still leaves many refugees in a precarious and insecure visa situation for decades to come.

Australia has failed to secure permanent resettlement for many refugees subjected to Australia's draconian offshore processing arrangements. Following the end of the agreement with the United States and the delayed execution of its agreement with New Zealand, many are left languishing in Australia, PNG and Nauru with no clear pathway towards permanent resettlement in any country.¹⁷⁵ Paul Power, chief executive of the Refugee Council of Australia has dismissed the arrangements as a political distraction, stating that even once all the available placements in the Unites States and New Zealand are filled, there are still more than 500 people in Australia or offshore detention left behind in limbo without a resettlement solution.¹⁷⁶

The human toll of Australia's onshore and offshore immigration detention regime

The protracted and indefinite nature of immigration detention is inhumane and has a significant long-term psychological and physical toll on those detained. Many people seeking asylum have fled traumatic experiences only to have their trauma exacerbated by prolonged, indefinite detention in Australia's

xxvi The UNHCR in a separate agreement with New Zealand has agreed to resettle an indeterminate number of eligible refugees remaining in PNG, with eligibility limited to those who were transferred by Australia under the offshore processing arrangement on or after 19 July 2013 and who are not currently awaiting an outcome on a resettlement pathway with another country such as the United States or Canada.

XXVII The arrangement applies to eligible refugees subject to Australia's offshore transfer policy, and who are currently located on Nauru or in Australia and are not awaiting the outcome of a resettlement pathway with another country.



onshore and offshore detention centres. The systemic injustices experienced by refugees and people seeking asylum detained in Australia's onshore and offshore immigration detention systems have resulted in tragic and preventable outcomes; not only for those who have made the treacherous life-threatening journey to our shores seeking safety, but also their families.

Access to adequate and appropriate health care in immigration detention

The Australian Government has a long history of neglecting the health and welfare of refugees and people seeking asylum.¹⁷⁷

The profoundly harmful effects of onshore and offshore immigration detention on people's physical and mental health have been consistently and extensively documented.¹⁷⁸ Despite these risks, the Australian Government continues to deny refugees and people seeking asylum, in both onshore and offshore settings, access to health care and other vital services at a standard proportionate to their needs. The systematic neglect of persons living with disability, for example, is particularly pronounced in Australia's immigration detention system and has led to numerous abuses of human rights, occasioning significant physical and psychological harms including death.

Many detainees experience trauma prior to arriving in Australia. Upon arrival, they are subsequently exposed to long-term indefinite detention in sub-standard and confined conditions, with inadequate access to fresh food, clean water and social and health services, exposure to sexual, physical and psychological abuse and the onerous and lengthy process of establishing refugee claims.¹⁷⁹ These conditions can contribute to poorer health outcomes in general, exacerbate existing health conditions and trigger certain psychosocial disabilities, particularly in children who are likely to experience ongoing symptoms of post-traumatic stress disorder ('PTSD') well into adulthood.¹⁸⁰ In 2016, UNHCR medical experts found that among refugees forcibly transferred to PNG and Nauru the cumulative rates of depression, anxiety and PTSD were at over 80 per cent in both locations - the highest rate recorded in the medical literature to date.¹⁸¹

In March 2019, following the successful 'kids off Nauru' campaign,¹⁸² the passing of the Medevac Bill¹⁸³ allowed for the temporary transfer of patients in offshore detention to Australia for urgent medical or psychiatric assessment or treatment under section 198C of the Migration Act.¹⁸⁴ Temporary transfers could be granted with a recommendation from two doctors to the Federal Health Minister who was required to provide respond within 72 hours.¹⁸⁵ Following its repeal in December 2019,¹⁸⁶ refugees and people seeking asylum were left to languish in offshore detention facilities and once again rely on sections of the Migration Act and the discretion of the Minister for urgent medical assessment and treatment.¹⁸⁷

Where people have been placed in immigration detention, their options to access medical treatment are severely curtailed. Where detention is offshore, the risks are even greater. People held in immigration detention have not been accused of any crime, but they continue to be treated as criminals and put in circumstances where it is impossible for them to protect their and their families own physical and mental health and wellbeing. In these situations, it is incumbent on governments to ensure that safe and adequate health care is made available. However, all too often and in the face of expert evidence of urgent need, the Australian Government has refused to provide the recommended treatment, resulting in children and adults suffering serious immediate and long-term harms and, at times, death.



Conditions in Australia's onshore immigration detention facilities

People in immigration detention are interminably subjected to the inhumanity and arbitrariness of Australia's detention system – both in individual cases, and at a systemic level in the policies, practices and underlying culture of immigration detention facilities. Key concerns include a lack of access to adequate health care and legal representation, the use of restraints, limits on contact with family and other support networks, lack of access to meaningful activities, frequent transfers between detention facilities (with no or limited prior warning or notice), lack of access to adequate and nutritious food, frequent and improper body searches, and unreasonable and disproportionate restrictions on and confiscation of personal items (such as fresh fruit, speakers and hooded clothing).¹⁸⁸

People in detention undergo a risk assessment process and are assigned a risk rating. Risk ratings are the primary factor considered by the ABF when determining an individual's placement as well as the level of restrictions to which they are subjected. In many cases, the outcome is not communicated to the individual being detained. ¹⁸⁹

The Australian Human Rights Commission has concluded that current risk management practices 'can limit the enjoyment of human rights, in a manner that is not necessary, reasonable and proportionate'. ¹⁹⁰ It has expressed concern about a number of issues related to risk management, including: inaccurate risk assessments; a lack of sufficient nuance in the risk rating system; routine use of restraints during escort; the impacts of 'controlled movement' policies; the highly restrictive and prison-like conditions of high security compounds; and blanket restrictions on excursions, personal items and external visits. ¹⁹¹

Inaccurate assessments are particularly harmful for people with pre-existing trauma linked to past detention. People with pre-existing trauma may be triggered and have their mental health conditions exacerbated by transfers to highly secure, isolated and prison-like facilities or compounds. These compounds frequently co-locate people seeking asylum, refugees and other non-citizens detained for non-criminal reasons (or for minor criminal infractions), together with non-citizens with serious criminal histories, including violent criminal offence convictions.¹⁹²

Australia's duty of care obligations for people in offshore immigration detention

Australia's duty of care obligations, under both international law and Australian law, do not cease with the physical transfer of people seeking asylum outside of Australian territory. Despite this fact, the Australia Government has argued, and continues to argue, that it does not exercise effective control over people taken to PNG and Nauru for processing and detention.

The UN Human Rights Committee, however, has contested this argument, finding that 'the significant levels of control and influence exercised by the State party over the operation of the offshore regional processing centres, including over their establishment, funding and service provided therein, amount to such effective control'. Similar concerns have also been raised by various bodies of the UN regarding Australia's transfer agreements with PNG and Nauru since 2012. 194

Case study: 'Manus Island riots'



The Manus Island riots demonstrates the risks associated with inadequate planning and funding prior to the relocation of people seeking asylum to offshore immigration detention centres. More than 70 refugees and people seeking asylum were injured during two days of unrest and rioting in February 2014.

The detention centre had been built to house 500 people. In the six months leading up to these events, tensions began escalating as the number of detainees increased tenfold, from 130 in July 2013 to 1,340 in February 2014, due to delays in processing claims.

Dozens of detainees were injured during the riots. One detainee, Reza Barati, a 24-year-old Iranian was brutally murdered by two detention centre workers contracted by the Australian Government. A Senate Inquiry found the escalating tensions and violence were 'eminently foreseeable' and that the Australian Government's delay in processing refugee applications was to blame.¹⁹⁵

Two years after the Manus Island riots, in April 2016, PNG's Supreme Court ruled that the detention of refugees and people seeking asylum at the Manus Island detention centre was unconstitutional. ¹⁹⁶ The centre was subsequently closed, and detainees, despite receiving threats of violence from the local community, were forced against their will into the community. ¹⁹⁷ In June 2017, the Australian government and its contractors settled a class action, *Kamasaee v Commonwealth of Australia & Ors* ¹⁹⁸ paying out 70 million dollars in compensation, plus 20 million in legal fees, to detainees for false imprisonment in dangerous and damaging conditions at the Manus Island detention centre. ¹⁹⁹ At the time, this was the largest human rights settlement in Australian legal history. ²⁰⁰ In addition to compensation claims, offshore processing is inordinately expensive and costs the Australian Government more than one billion dollars each year. ²⁰¹

There are inherent risks involved with relying on foreign sovereign States to resolve domestic obligations. By outsourcing its international obligations, Australia has demonstrated that as a nation, we are incapable of ensuring that basic Australian standards are complied with.

Conditions in offshore detention

Medical experts working with UNHCR on Nauru and Manus Island found the rates of mental illness to be among the highest recorded in any surveyed population.²⁰² *Médecins Sans Frontières* ('MSF') similarly reported that suffering on Nauru was some of the worst it had ever encountered, including in victims of torture.²⁰³ According to MSF's report, one-third of their refugee and asylum seeker patients had attempted suicide, while 12 patients were diagnosed with the rare psychiatric condition of 'resignation syndrome', a 'rare psychiatric condition where patients enter a comatose state and require medical care to keep them alive'.²⁰⁴ The UN Special Rapporteur on the Human Rights of Migrants observed in 2017 that mental health issues were 'rife' in Nauru, where 'many refugees and asylum seekers [we]re on a constant diet of sleeping tablets and antidepressants'.²⁰⁵ As the UN High Commissioner for Refugees, Filippo Grandi, observed: 'there is a fundamental contradiction in saving people at sea, only to mistreat and neglect them on land'.²⁰⁶

These problems have been apparent for many years. The Nauru Files -2,116 leaked incident reports from offshore detention in Nauru between May 2013 and October 2015 - document the harm involved with processing people offshore. The following statistics have been extracted from the incident reports:



- 1,086 incidents with 51.3% involving children;
- 7 reports of sexual assault of children;
- 59 reports of assault on children;
- 30 incidents of self-harm involving children;
- 159 reports of threatened self-harm involving children;
- 335 reports of threatened self-harm; and
- 185 reports of abusive/aggressive behaviour.²⁰⁷

Had incidents of this nature arisen in Australia, the Australian legal and support system would ensure that perpetrators were investigated and where appropriate prosecuted, and survivors of abuse would be offered appropriate support. While Australia sought to assist Nauru in terms of capacity building for police and by providing contractors to offer support, ultimately Australia was unable to ensure that basic Australian standards were complied with. This has had ramifications for Australia's ability to comply with its own international obligations, as recognised by the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women.²⁰⁸

The Australian government and contractors have paid substantial out-of-court settlements to injured detainees, ²⁰⁹ workers and service providers as a result of events occurring in offshore detention. For example, Wilson Security who were contracted by the Australian government to manage and operate security in offshore detention, reached an out-of-court settlement for a matter involving a young female who alleged she was raped by a Wilson Security employee. ²¹⁰ While it is vital that reparations be paid to individuals harmed by the Government, they are often, if not always, settled with confidentiality deeds attached. Consequently, these cases do not evolve through the establishment of legal precedents and the true nature of Australia's failures, and the human-costs are not fully understood.

Deaths in offshore detention

Since the reintroduction of offshore processing in 2012, eighteen people have died offshore (or in Australia, following medical evacuation). Of these, at least six are reported to have died by suicide, at least one was murdered, and at least two died after access to appropriate medical treatment was delayed or denied by the Australia Government.²¹¹ In at least one case, an Australia Coroner found that the death was 'preventable', and that the deceased would have survived had he been promptly evacuated to Australia for medical treatment.²¹²

Case studies: Deaths in offshore detention

Omid Masoumali was a 23-year-old Iranian refugee who self-immolated while being detained in Nauru. It took 30 hours for him to be medically evacuated to Australia, where he ultimately died. The coronial inquest into Mr Masoumali's death heard that he would have had a higher chance of survival if he were treated at a major Australian hospital in a 'timely fashion'. The tragic death of Mr Masoumali did not occur in isolation. It occurred in a context of widely known cases of health care failure, neglect and/or delayed interventions such as medical evacuation to Australian hospitals.



Similarly, Hamid Khazaei, a 24-year-old Iranian refugee held on Manus Island, died from septicaemia caused by an infected lesion on his leg. An inquest into his death found that Mr Khazaei's death was 'preventable' and that the he would have survived had he been promptly evacuated to Australia for treatment. ²¹⁴ It found that Mr Khazaei's death resulted from 'a series of clinical errors, compounded by failures in communication that led to poor handovers and significant delays in his retrieval from Manus Island'. ²¹⁵ Evidence given at the Inquest has confirmed that the government's political manoeuvring can be fatal.

The Australian Government consistently delays necessary medical treatment, often until it is too late. These cases demonstrate the inherent risk in creating systems that rely on contractors, foreign medical systems, bureaucratic decision making and political considerations responding to foreseeable health emergencies. Relying on a separate sovereign country for a solution to a domestic policy issue involves inherent and significant risk with a human toll.

Human Rights Framework

Australia's obligations under international law

The right to seek asylum

The right to seek asylum is a well-founded principle enshrined in international law.

The right to seek asylum is specifically protected under article 14(1) of the *Universal Declaration of Human Rights* ('UDHR'), ²¹⁶ which affirms that 'everyone has the right to seek and to enjoy in other countries asylum from persecution' and the Refugee Convention which affirms the right of asylum without distinction or discrimination on account of a person's race, religion, country of origin, ²¹⁸ or mode of arrival. ²¹⁹

The rights to liberty and freedom from arbitrary detention

Under international law, detention is only lawful if it is reasonable, necessary and proportionate in all the circumstances, and can be periodically reviewed.

The ICCPR sets out the general prohibition on arbitrary arrest and detention in article $9(1)^{220}$ and provides additional safeguards to ensure people deprived of their liberty are treated with humanity and dignity in article $10^{.221}$

The Human Rights Committee makes it clear that the term 'arbitrary' in article 9(1) of the ICCPR is not only to be equated with detention which is 'against the law' but is to be interpreted more broadly to include elements of inappropriateness, injustice and lack of predictability.²²²

Restrictions on State conduct in relation to arbitrary detention are of particular importance when considered alongside children's rights. Arbitrary detention breaches article 37(b) of the CRC which provides

The UDHR was adopted by the United Nations (UN) General Assembly in 1948, with Australia voting in favour



that 'no child shall be deprived of his or her liberty unlawfully or arbitrarily' and where applied detention must be lawful and 'used only as a measure of last resort and for the shortest appropriate period of time'.²²³

There has been extensive international commentary and reporting on arbitrary detention, including the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention which expands the concept by asserting that:

The prohibition of arbitrary detention is absolute, meaning that it is a non-derogable norm of customary international law, or jus cogens. Arbitrary detention can never be justified, including for any reason related to national emergency, maintaining public security or the large movements of immigrants or asylum seekers. This extends both to the territorial jurisdiction and effective control of a State.²²⁴

Mandatory and indefinite detention

Mandatory detention falls within the definition of arbitrary as individuals are detained on an automatic and indiscriminate basis, without any individual assessment of whether detention is necessary or proportionate.

Article 31 of the Refugee Convention imposes an obligation on States not to penalise refugees and people seeking asylum for 'illegal entry or presence'. Mandatory detention may constitute a penalty for irregular entry on the basis that detention is not justified in the circumstances of each individual detained and is directed at refugees and people seeking asylum who arrive without a visa.

Immigration detention of an indefinite nature is expressly denounced within commentary from human rights bodies. The UN Human Rights Committee in their report on article 9 of the ICCPR provides that: 'State parties also need to show that detention does not last longer than absolutely necessary, that the overall length of possible detention is limited and that they fully respect the guarantees provided for by article 9 in all cases'. A report of the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention also provides specific guarantees concerning length of detention, stating that: 'A maximum period should be set by law and the custody may in no case be unlimited or of excessive length'. ²²⁶

These limits on State conduct are further reinforced by François Crépeau, in his Report of the Special Rapporteur on the human rights of migrants:

Ensuring that the law sets a limit on the maximum length of detention pending deportation and that under no circumstance is detention indefinite. There should be automatic, regular and judicial review of detention in each individual case. Administrative detention should end when a deportation order cannot be executed.²²⁷

The Committee against Torture has repeatedly raised concerns regarding the mandatory and protracted periods of detention for irregular arrivals, including children, until they are either granted a temporary visa or removed from Australia. It has also raised concerns regarding Australia's practice of indefinitely detaining stateless persons whose asylum claims have not been accepted and refugees with an adverse security or character assessment in contravention of articles 2, 11 and 16 of the *Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment* ('CAT').²²⁸



Offshore Processing

Offshore processing of refugee claims violates the principle of non-penalisation for irregular arrival. Article 31(1) of the Refugee Convention provides that 'Contracting States shall not impose penalties, on account of their irregular entry or unauthorised presence'. Early Further, the Special Rapporteur on the human rights of migrants has affirmed that 'irregular migration should not be criminalized and migrants, especially children, should not be detained in penitentiaries or facilities for criminal detention'. San

Article 3(1) of the CRC affords safeguards to children in offshore detention and provides that States must ensure the child's best interest is a primary consideration 'in all actions concerning children, whether undertaken by public or private social welfare institutions, courts of law, administrative authorities or legislative bodies'.²³¹

The Committee against Torture has repeatedly raised concerns regarding Australia's policy of transferring and detaining people in third country detention centres despite the harsh conditions prevalent in those centres, including mandatory detention, overcrowding, inadequate health care, and allegations of sexual abuse and mistreatment. The Committee against Torture has also raised concerns regarding the Australian Government's refusal to take responsibility for events taking place in PNG and Nauru and has reaffirmed that under articles 2, 3 and 16 of the CAT 'all persons who are under the effective control of the State party, because inter alia they were transferred by the State party to centres run with its financial aid and with the involvement of private contractors of its choice, enjoy the same protection from torture and ill-treatment under the [CAT]'.²³²

Interdictions at sea

While articles 31(1) and 33(1) of the Refugee Convention intrinsically relate to the principle of non-penalisation and non-refoulement on account of a person's mode of arrival, the practice of interdictions at sea and the turning back of boats remains highly contested, specifically whether article 33 of the Refugee Convention applies outside a State's territory.²³³

The Human Rights Committee has found that Australia's interdiction policies and practices are unlikely to afford people seeking asylum full protection against non-refoulement.²³⁴ All people seeking asylum, regardless of their mode of arrival, should have access to fair and efficient refugee status determination procedures and non-refoulement determinations. Despite these protections, Australia's maritime operations fail to provide people seeking asylum adequate screening provisions, access to legal representation or appropriate mechanisms to legally challenge decisions and may constitute a violation of Australia's non-refoulement obligations found in articles 6 and 7 if the ICCPR and article 33(1) of the Refugee Convention and article 3 of the CAT.²³⁵

The Committee against Torture has also raised concerns regarding Australia's policies and practices in relation to irregular arrivals, in particular the intercepting and turning back of boats, without due consideration of its obligations under article 3 of the CAT. The Committee has argued that the legislation effectively reduces a number of existing statutory standards against refoulement. In particular, the Legacy Caseload Bill 2014, which, inter alia, establishes that 'an officer's duty to remove as soon as reasonably practicable an unlawful non-citizen under section 198 [of the Migration Act 1958] arises irrespective of



whether there has been an assessment, according to law, of Australia's non-refoulement obligations in respect of the non-citizen', in violation of articles 2 and 3 of the CAT.²³⁶

The right to freedom from torture, cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment

Conditions of detention must be humane and dignified and no person seeking asylum should be subjected to torture, cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment.

The UDHR positions freedom from torture as a primary human right, owed to all, including refugees and people seeking asylum. Article 5 of the UDHR states that: 'No one shall be subjected to torture or to cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment.'

Article 7 of the ICCPR affirms that '[n]o one shall be subjected to torture or to cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment'.²³⁷ This right is further protected in the OPCAT²³⁸ whereby State parties agree to meet international standards which aim to prevent cruel, inhuman and degrading treatment or punishment within closed environments.²³⁹ The OPCAT also requires that State parties establish a system of regular visits, to be undertaken by independent international and national bodies, to all places of detention.²⁴⁰

Article 16(1) of the CAT places a burden on States to prevent torture within their jurisdictions whereby 'each State Party shall undertake to prevent in any territory under its jurisdiction other acts of cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment which do not amount to torture as defined in article 1, when such acts are committed by or at the instigation of or with the consent or acquiescence of a public official or other person acting in an official capacity'.²⁴¹

Principle 1 of the UN General Assembly's *Body of Principles for the Protection of All Persons under Any Form of Detention or Imprisonment* positions the prohibition of torture in the circumstances of detention by which 'all persons under any form of detention or imprisonment shall be treated in a humane manner and with respect for the inherent dignity of the human person'.²⁴²

Children have a specific express right to freedom from torture contained in article 37(a) of the CRC which makes it clear that State parties are responsible for ensuring that 'No child shall be subjected to torture or other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment'.²⁴³

The right to the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health, and the responsibility of governments to ensure access to adequate and appropriate medical care for their people, is also enshrined in international law. Article 12(1) of the ICESCR provides the most comprehensive article on the right to health in international human rights law, which recognises 'the right of everyone to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health'.²⁴⁴ The Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights ('CESCR Committee') has also made it clear that: 'the right to health is closely related to and dependent upon the realization of other human rights, as contained in the International Bill of Rights, including the rights to food, housing, work, education, human dignity, life, non-discrimination, equality, [and] the prohibition against torture'.²⁴⁵

Article 25(1) of the UDHR also affirms that "[e]veryone has the right to a standard of living adequate for the health and well-being of [themselves and their] family, including food, clothing, housing and medical



care... and disability". ²⁴⁶ This right is absolute and does not invoke limitations on the basis of a person's legal status. ^{XXIX}

Other international guidelines and principles

The UNHCR's Handbook on Procedures and Criteria for Determining Refugee Status²⁴⁷ and Detention Guidelines²⁴⁸ address the legal standards and norms applicable to the assessment of asylum claims and the use of detention to ensure that State concerns regarding irregular arrivals do not serve to undermine the fundamental principles upon which the regime of international protection is based.

The *United Nations 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development* includes 17 Sustainable Development Goals ('SDG') for the realisation of human rights for all, including economic, social and environmental rights.²⁴⁹ These include specific rights to equitable health care (SDG 3),^{XXX} education (SDG 4)^{XXXI} and employment (SDG 8)^{XXXIII} as well as an overarching agenda that recognises the importance of international co-operation to ensure 'safe, orderly and regular migration involving full respect for human rights and the humane treatment of migrants regardless of migration status, of refugees and of displaced persons'.²⁵⁰

Obligations under Australian law

Australia has agreed to be bound by a series of international human rights treaties, optional protocols and reporting and communications obligations, ²⁵¹ which set out in clear terms Australia's international human rights obligations. Under international law, Australia is bound to comply with their provisions and to implement them domestically. ^{XXXIII, 252} However, they do not form part of Australia's domestic law unless the treaties have been specifically incorporated into Australian law through legislation. ²⁵³

Australia is a party to all the aforementioned treaties. XXXIV Several of these rights have made it into domestic law at the Federal level, including the Racial Discrimination Act 1975 (Cth), the Sex Discrimination Act 1984 (Cth), the Australian Human Rights Commission Act 1986 (Cth), the Disability Discrimination Act 1992 (Cth), the Age Discrimination Act 2004 (Cth), and at state and territory levels, including the Human Rights Act

34 | Page

Version dated 12-Jul-2022

XXIX For more information on the right to health, please see the National Justice Project Position Statement on Health Justice.

XXX SDG 3 aims to 'Ensure healthy lives and promote well-being for all at all ages'.

XXXI SDG 4 aims to 'Ensure inclusive and equitable quality education and promote lifelong learning opportunities for all'.

XXXII SDG 8 aims to 'Promote sustained, inclusive and sustainable economic growth, full and productive employment and decent work for all'.

Section 51(xxix) of the Australian Constitution, the 'external affairs' power, gives the Commonwealth Parliament the power to enact legislation that implements the terms of those international agreements to which Australia is a party.

xxxiv In addition to the aforementioned treaties, Australia is also a party to the <u>Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women</u> and the <u>Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities</u>.



2004 (ACT), Charter of Human Rights and Responsibilities Act 2006 (Vic) and the Human Rights Act 2019 (Qld). The principles can also be found in common law.

Significantly, Australian does not have a Bill of Rights in our Constitution. In the absence of Constitutional protections, the safeguards against human right violations provided in domestic legislation remain susceptible to override by the legislature and the courts continue to be denied power to deprive legal validity to legislation that contravene their terms.

While Constitutional, international and administrative law has achieved limited success in creating legal and social justice outcomes, tort law remains one of the few courses of action for those impacted by human rights violations to obtain effective remedy and to hold the Government accountable for the torture and trauma they are inflicting by way of their polies and practices.

International treaties to which Australia is not a party

It is also worth noting that Australia has failed to ratify four of 18 international human rights treaties²⁵⁴, all four of which are key instruments relating to the rights of refugees and people seeking asylum. These are:

- The Optional Protocol to the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights which allows individuals or groups of people to complain to the UN when their rights under the ICESCR are violated;²⁵⁵
- The Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on a communications procedure which recognises the right of appeal to an international mechanism specific to children when national mechanisms fail to address violations effectively;²⁵⁶
- The International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of their Families which has implications for the rights to liberty and freedom from arbitrary detention and labour laws;²⁵⁷ and
- The International Convention for the Protection of all Persons from Enforced Disappearance which prohibits States from expelling, returning, surrendering or extraditing a person to another 'where there are substantial grounds for believing that he or she would be in danger of being subjected to enforced disappearance'.²⁵⁸

CONCLUDING COMMENTS

The use of indefinite detention and offshore processing as a punitive tool, to deter people from seeking protection and to criminalise the asylum-seeking process, is in direct violation of Australian and international laws. Further, the Australian Government is not fulfilling its common law duty of care to people in immigration detention, many of whom have already experienced high levels of trauma prior to arriving in Australia. The cruel treatment and punishment of refugees and people seeking asylum by the Government causes irreversible psychological and physical harm. Despite these facts, successive governments have repeatedly failed to end indefinite immigration detention and offshore processing.

At the National Justice Project, we continue to fight for justice alongside our clients who have been subjected to and harmed by Australia's draconian immigration and asylum policies. We continue to work



tirelessly to hold Governments to account and represent families who have been subjected to inhumane conditions in Australia's offshore and onshore processing regimes.

Australia has a long and continuing history of failing to meet its duty of care obligations towards refugees and people seeking asylum and this lack of accountability and reform is at the heart of the problem. Continued advocacy is needed to ensure genuine and lasting political commitment to implement the priorities and recommendations made in this Position Statement calling for a humanitarian and compassionate response to the asylum-seeking process.



ADDITIONAL RESOURCES

- Igniting Change interview George Newhouse with Kon Karapanagiotidis (ASRC) (2022).
- <u>Submission to the United Kingdom Parliamentary Committee scrutinising the Nationality and Borders</u> Bill (2021).
- Submission to the Royal Commission into Violence, Abuse, Neglect and Exploitation of People with Disability Submission on laws, policies and practice affecting migrants, refugees and citizens from culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds (2021).
- Law Hack 2021: Disability Justice Final Report (2021).
- <u>Law Hack 2021: Disability Justice Kick-Off Event</u> (2021).
- Law Hack 2021: Disability Justice Pitch Event (2021).
- Submission to the Australian Law Reform Commission: Judicial Impartiality Inquiry (2021).
- Health Inquiry into Health Outcomes and Access to Health and Hospital Services in rural, regional, and remote New South Wales (2021).
- <u>Submission to NSW Select Committee's Inquiry into the Coronial Jurisdiction in New South Wales</u> (2021).
- Submission to the NSW Law Reform Commission Open Justice Review (2021).
- <u>Submission to the Queensland Parliament Community Support and Services Committee Criminal Law</u> (Raising the Age of Responsibility) Amendment Bill 2021 (2021).
- Submission to the Australian Human Rights Commission National Anti-Racism Framework (2022).*

^{*} Publication pending.



ENDNOTES

¹ For further information about the NJP's work in this area, please see: 'Over 300 organisations, businesses and community groups call on all parliamentarians to respond to the crisis in Afghanistan' *National Justice Project* (Web Page, 24 August 2021) < https://justice.org.au/over-300-organisations-businesses-and-community-groups-call-on-all-parliamentarians-to-respond-to-the-crisis-in-afghanistan/>.

² See, for example: Plaintiff S99/2016 v Minister for Immigration and Border Protection (2016) FCA 483; FRX17 as Litigation Representative for FRM17 v Minister for Immigration and Border Protection (2018) FCA 63; AYX18 v Minister for Home Affairs (2018) FCA 283; BAF18 as Litigation Representative for BAG18 v Minister for Home Affairs (2018) FCA 1060; DJA18 as litigation representative for DIZ18 v Minister for Home Affairs (2018) FCA 1050; DWE18 as litigation representative for DWD18 v Minister for Home Affairs (2018) FCA 1121; FLH18 v Minister for Home Affairs (2018) FCAFC 188.

³ For further information about the NJP's work in this area, please see: <u>Case File: Medevac of DWD18 from Nauru to secure urgent medical care</u>; <u>Case File: Securing Urgent Medical Care for DCQ18</u>; <u>Case File: Evacuating EWR18 from Nauru to receive urgent medical care</u>; <u>Case File: Securing Medical Evacuation for FRX17</u>; <u>Case Summary: Banning Mobile Phones in Immigration Detention Centres.</u>

⁴ For further information about the NJP's work in this area, please see: <u>National Justice Project urges UK lawmakers</u> to resist offshore processing of refugees.

⁵ For further information about the NJP's work in this area, please see: After eight years of anguish, new podcast scrutinises offshore detention regime; Inhumane conditions on Christmas Island provoke unrest: George Newhouse; BREAKING: #DuttonDefeated in High Court by Refugees; Advocates Secure Senate Support for Phone Life-Line in Detention; The NJP releases investigative journal: 'Refugees, Asylum Seekers, and COVID-19'; Peter Dutton narrowly avoids potential arrest and prison time via 11th hour decision on protection visa; Judge Says Peter Dutton Could Go To Jail If He Defies Orders in Immigration Case; A looming threat: Covid-19 in immigration detention; The National Justice Project's Refugee and Asylum Seeker work featured in legal journal "Court of Conscience"; Peter Dutton Wastes Tax Payer Money on Spiteful Appeal to High Court; George Newhouse speaks on Manus asylum seekers treated at local hospital despite million dollar health contract; Inquest begins into Shocking Death of Asylum Seeker; ABF Targets Saudi Women Seeking Asylum; All Kids Off Nauru; NJP Launches Class Actions for Detainees on Manus Is & Nauru; These Two Podcasts about the work of the NJP are worth listening to; Human Rights groups call for kids to be removed from Nauru; The National Justice Project team brief Thomas Albrecht from the UNHCR on #kidsoffNauru; George Newhouse discusses Kids off Nauru on ABC News 24; Our CEO speaks out at the Kids off Nauru rally in Sydney; Blocked transfer of a critically ill woman from Nauru is 'extremely concerning'; President Waqa's comments highlight need to get #KidsOffNauru; Why Australia has a duty of care to asylum seekers on Manus and Nauru; 'Crisis point': New York Times reports on children's mental health on Nauru; NJP Court Action ensures that a Sick Child is brought to Australia for Medical Care; NJP Legal Team Secures Medical Transfer for another sick child on Nauru; Asylum Seekers to keep Mobile Phones in Detention thanks to the National Justice Project; Our Principal Solicitor discusses Australia's Duty of Care to Asylum Seekers on Manus and Nauru; Federal Court rules asylum seekers can keep mobile phones in detention; The National Justice Project Calls for a Royal Commission after another refugee death; The National Justice Project is assisting detainees to secure their urgent medical needs; Medical Care Abysmal on Nauru.

⁶ See: Asher Hirsch, Daniel Ghezelbash, Keyvan Dorostkar and Shannon Walsh, *Refugee Council of Australia submission to the Legal and Constitutional Affairs References Committee on the performance and integrity of Australia's administrative review system* (online, 7 May 2022) < https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/performance-and-integrity-of-the-aat/.

⁷ For further information, please see: The Australia OPCAT Network, *Submission to The Subcommittee on Prevention of Torture and other Cruel, Inhumane or Degrading Treatment or Punishment and The United Nations Working Group on Arbitrary Detention* (January 2020)



- alia.pdf>.
- ⁸ Australian Border Force, *Immigration Detention in Australia* (Web Page, no date) < ">https://www.abf.gov.au/about-us/what-we-do/border-protection/immigration-detention/detention-facilities>">https://www.abf.gov.au/about-us/what-we-do/border-protection/immigration-detention/detention-facilities>">https://www.abf.gov.au/about-us/what-we-do/border-protection/immigration-detention/detention-facilities>">https://www.abf.gov.au/about-us/what-we-do/border-protection/immigration-detention/detention-facilities>">https://www.abf.gov.au/about-us/what-we-do/border-protection/immigration-detention/detention-facilities>">https://www.abf.gov.au/about-us/what-we-do/border-protection/immigration-detention/detention-facilities>">https://www.abf.gov.au/about-us/what-we-do/border-protection/immigration-detention/detention-facilities>">https://www.abf.gov.au/about-us/what-we-do/border-protection/immigration-detention-facilities>">https://www.abf.gov.au/about-us/what-we-do/border-protection/immigration-detention-facilities>">https://www.abf.gov.au/about-us/what-we-do/border-protection/immigration-detention-facilities>">https://www.abf.gov.au/about-us/what-we-do/border-protection/immigration-detention-facilities>">https://www.abf.gov.au/about-us/what-we-do/border-protection-facilities>">https://www.abf.gov.au/about-us/what-we-do/border-protection-facilities>">https://www.abf.gov.au/about-us/what-we-do/border-protection-facilities>">https://www.abf.gov.au/about-us/what-we-do/border-protection-facilities>">https://www.abf.gov.au/about-us/what-we-do/border-protection-facilities>">https://www.abf.gov.au/about-us/what-we-do/border-protection-facilities>">https://www.abf.gov.au/about-us/what-we-do/border-protection-facilities>">https://www.abf.gov.au/about-us/wat-us
- ⁹ 'Australia's detention policies', *Refugee Council of Australia*, (Web Page, 20 May 2020) https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/detention-policies/>.
- ¹⁰ For example, please see: Ariane Rummery, 'Tampa Boys rescued by Norwegian freighter become New Zealand citizens', *UNHCR The UN Refugee Agency* (Web Page, 8 April 2005) https://www.unhcr.org/en-au/news/latest/2005/4/42565b6d4/tampa-boys-rescued-norwegian-freighter-become-new-zealand-citizens.html; Annika Flensburg, 'From refugee to pioneering surgeon: Munjed Al Muderis', *Amnesty International Australia* (Web Page, no date) https://www.amnesty.org.au/from-refugee-to-pioneering-surgeon-munjed-al-muderis/; 'Refugee Stories', *Refugee Council of Australia* (Web Page) https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/stories/; 'Stories', *Asylum Seeker Resource Centre* (Web Page) https://asrc.org.au/stories/>.
- ¹¹ Mark Metherell, 'I should not play God: Evans', *The Sydney Morning Herald* (online, 20 February 2008) https://www.smh.com.au/national/i-should-not-play-god-evans-20080220-gds1tt.html.
- ¹² Paul R Bartrop, The Evian Conference of 1938 and the Jewish Refugee (Palgrave Macmillan 2018) 72.
- ¹³ Australian Government Department of Home Affairs, *About Us* (Web Page, 1 July 2019) https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/about-us/who-we-are/our-history.
- ¹⁴ For a detailed account of Annie O'Keefe's story, please see: Paul Power, 'How one Refugee signalled the end of the White Australia Policy', *The Guardian* (online, 18 March 2014) https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2014/mar/18/annie-white-australia-policy.
- ¹⁵ O'Keefe v Calwell (1949) 77 CLR 261.
- ¹⁶ War-time Refugees Removal Act 1949 (Cth) No. 32, ss 4, 5.
- ¹⁷ Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees, opened for signature 28 July 1951, 189 UNTS 150 (entered into force 22 April 1954); Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees, opened for signature 31 January 1967, adopted by GA Res 2198 (XXI) (entered into force 4 October 1967).
- ¹⁸ For a detailed account on the evolution of Australia's refugee policy, see: 'Evolution of Asylum Policy in Australia', *Asylum Insights Facts & Analysis* (online, no date) https://www.asyluminsight.com/evolutionofasylumpolicy.
- ¹⁹ Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees, opened for signature 28 July 1951 189 UNTS 137 (entered into force 22 April 1954), arts 33(1).
- ²⁰ Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees, opened for signature 28 July 1951 189 UNTS 137 (entered into force 22 April 1954) art 16.; International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, opened for signature 16 December 1966, adopted by GA Res 2200A (XXI) (entered into force 23 March 1976) arts 9 and 14.
- ²¹ Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees, opened for signature 28 July 1951 189 UNTS 137 (entered into force 22 April 1954) art. 33(2)
- ²²Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees, opened for signature 28 July 1951 189 UNTS 137 (entered into force 22 April 1954), arts 1F(a)(b).
- ²³ International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, GA Res 2200A (XXI) UNTS (entered into force 23 March 1976) https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/ccpr.aspx.
- ²⁴ Second Optional Protocol to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, Aiming at the Abolition of the Death Penalty, Adopted and proclaimed by GA RES 44/128 on 15 December 1989. https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/2ndopccpr.aspx.



- ²⁵ Convention against Torture and Other cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, opened for signature 10 December 1984, (entered into force 26 June 1987), art 3.
- ²⁶ Convention on the Rights of the Child, GA Res 44/25 UNTS (entered into force 2 September 1990).
- ²⁷ Migration Act 1958 (Cth), ss 2A(a)-(e) < http://www8.austlii.edu.au/cgibin/viewdoc/au/legis/cth/consol-act/ma1958118/s36.html.
- ²⁸ Migration Act 1958 (Cth).
- ²⁹ Migration Regulations Act 1994 (Cth).
- ³⁰ Australian Government Department of Home Affairs, *Refugee and Humanitarian Program About the Program* (Web Page, 29 June 2022) < .">https://immi.homeaffairs.gov.au/what-we-do/refugee-and-humanitarian-program/about-the-program/resettle-in-australia>.
- ³¹ Australian Government Department of Home Affairs, *Refugee and Humanitarian Program Seek Protection in Australia* (Web Page 5 July 2022) < https://immi.homeaffairs.gov.au/what-we-do/refugee-and-humanitarian-program/about-the-program/seek-protection-in-australia.
- ³² 'Refugee status determination in Australia', *Andrew & Renata Kaldor Centre for International Refugee Law* (Web Page, 2 November 2020) < https://www.kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/publication/refugee-status-determination-australia>.
- ³³ Australian Government Department of Home Affairs, *Refugee and Humanitarian Program Seek Protection in Australia* (Web Page 5 July 2022) < https://immi.homeaffairs.gov.au/what-we-do/refugee-and-humanitarian-program/about-the-program/seek-protection-in-australia>.
- ³⁴ Andrew & Renata Kaldor Centre for International Refugee Law, *Factsheet Refugee Status Determination in Australia* (online, November 2020)
- https://www.kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/sites/kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/files/Factsheet RSD final Feb2019.pdf>.
- ³⁵ Andrew & Renata Kaldor Centre for International Refugee Law, *Factsheet Refugee Status Determination in Australia* (online, November 2020)
- https://www.kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/sites/kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/files/Factsheet RSD final Feb2019.pdf>.
- ³⁶ Australian Government Department of Home Affairs, *Refugee and Humanitarian Program Seek Protection in Australia* (Web Page 5 July 2022) < https://immi.homeaffairs.gov.au/what-we-do/refugee-and-humanitarian-program/about-the-program/seek-protection-in-australia>.
- ³⁷ Australian Government Department of Home Affairs, *Safe Haven Enterprise Visa Pathway* (Web Page, 31 July 2021) < https://immi.homeaffairs.gov.au/visas/getting-a-visa/visa-listing/safe-haven-enterprise-790/shev-pathway/overview.
- ³⁸ 'Fast tracking and 'Legacy Caseload' statistics', *Refugee Council of Australia* (Web Page, 24 June 2022) < https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/fast-tracking-statistics/>.
- ³⁹ Migration Amendment (Complementary Protection) Act 2011 (Cth) https://www.legislation.gov.au/Details/C2011A00121>
- ⁴⁰ See: Adam Fletcher, Monash University Castan Centre for Human Rights Law, *Migration Amendment* (Complementary Protection and Other Measures) Bill 2015 Submission to Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs Legislation Committee (online, November 2015)
- data/assets/pdf file/0018/405504/CC-Submission-Complementary-Protection-Bill-2015.pdf>
- ⁴¹ Administrative Appeals Tribunal, *A Guide to Refugee Law in Australia* (Administrative Appeals Tribunal, 2022) ch 1 https://www.aat.gov.au/guide-to-refugee-law-in-australia.



- ⁴² Administrative Appeals Tribunal, *A Guide to Refugee Law in Australia* (Administrative Appeals Tribunal, 2022) ch1, 5.
- ⁴³ Australian Government Department of Home Affairs, *Subclass 866 Protection Visa* (Web Page, 5 May 2022) https://immi.homeaffairs.gov.au/visas/getting-a-visa/visa-listing/protection-866 About>
- ⁴⁴ Australian Government Department of Home Affairs, *Safe Haven Enterprise Visa Pathway* (Web Page, 31 July 2021) < https://immi.homeaffairs.gov.au/visas/getting-a-visa/visa-listing/safe-haven-enterprise-790/shev-pathway/overview>.
- ⁴⁵ Australian Human Rights Commission, 'Lives on hold: Refugees and Asylum Seekers in the 'Legacy Caseload'' (Report, 2019) 9.
- https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/ahrc lives on hold 2019.pdf)>; Australian Government Department of Home Affairs, Refugee and Humanitarian Program Seek Protection in Australia Australia's Protection Obligations https://immi.homeaffairs.gov.au/what-we-do/refugee-and-humanitarian-program/about-the-program/seek-protection-in-australia/australia-protection-obligations)>.
- ⁴⁶ Paul Farrell and Alex McDonald, 'Just one in 13,000 refugees have been resettled from a regional visa program', *ABC News* (online, 31 March 2022) https://www.abc.net.au/news/2022-03-31/one-in-13000-refugees-resettled-from-a-regional-visa-program/100927932>
- ⁴⁷ Chris Bowen, 'Bridging visas to be issued for boat arrivals', *Parliament of Australia* (Media Release, 25 November 2011)
- https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld:%22media/pressrel/1251281%22>.
- ⁴⁸ United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, 'Guidelines on temporary protection or stay arrangements' (online, February 2014) 3[9], 8 http://www.unhcr.org/5304b71c9.html>.
- ⁴⁹ United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, 'The Cessation Clauses: Guidelines on their application' (online, April 1999) [20] www.refworld.org/pdfid/3c06138c4.pdf>.
- ⁵⁰ United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, 'The Cessation Clauses: Guidelines on their application' (online, April 1999) [25] <<u>www.refworld.org/pdfid/3c06138c4.pdf</u>>.
- ⁵¹ United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, 'The Cessation Clauses: Guidelines on their application' (online, April 1999) [26] <<u>www.refworld.org/pdfid/3c06138c4.pdf</u>>.
- ⁵² Elizabeth Newnham et al, 'The Mental Health Effects of Visa Insecurity for Refugees and People Seeking Asylum: A Latent Class Analysis' (2019) 64(5) *International Journal of Public Health* 763-772; Nicholas Procter et al, 'Lethal Hopelessness: Understanding and Responding to Asylum Seeker Distress and Mental Deterioration' (2018) 27(1) *International Journal of Mental Health Nursing*, 448-454; Anna Ziersch et al, 'Temporary Refugee and Migration Visas in Australia: An Occupational Health and Safety Hazard' (2021) 51(4) *International Journal of Health Services*, 531-544.
- ⁵³ International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, opened for signature 16 December 1966, 993 UNTS 3 (entered into force 3 January 1976), art 12 s 1; Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees, opened for signature 28 July 1951, 189 UNTS 150 (entered into force 22 April 1954); Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees, opened for signature 31 January 1967, adopted by GA Res 2198 (XXI) (entered into force 4 October 1967), art 31; Guy Goodwin-Gill 'Article 31 of the 1951 Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees: Non-penalization, Detention, and Protection' in Feller et al (eds), Refugee Protection in International Law (CUP Cambridge 2003) 220-34.
- ⁵⁴ Regina Jefferies, Daniel Ghezelbash, Asher Hirsch, 'Assessing refugee protection claims at Australian airports: The gap between law, policy, and practice', *Melbourne University Law Review* (2020) 44(1) 162-211, 166.
- ⁵⁵ Migration Amendment (Character and General Visa Cancellation) Bill 2014 (Cth).
- ⁵⁶ Migration and Maritime Powers Legislation Amendment (Resolving the Asylum Legacy Caseload) Bill 2014 (Cth).



- ⁵⁷ Plaintiff M61/2010E v Commonwealth of Australia [2010] HCA 41.
- ⁵⁸ Plaintiff M70/2011 v Minister for Immigration and Citizenship [2011] HCA 32.
- ⁵⁹United Nations High Commission for Refugees, *UNHCR Statement: Migration and Maritime Powers Legislation Amendment (Resolving the Asylum Legacy Caseload) Bill 2014* (online, 26 September 2014) https://www.unhcr.org/en-au/news/press/2014/9/58100e9a4/unhcr-statement-migration-and-maritime-powers-legislation-amendment-resolving.html.
- ⁶⁰ Migration and Maritime Powers Legislation Amendment (Resolving the Asylum Legacy Caseload) Bill 2014 (Cth).
- ⁶¹ Regina Jefferies, Daniel Ghezelbash, Asher Hirsch, 'Assessing refugee protection claims at Australian airports: The gap between law, policy, and practice', *Melbourne University Law Review* (2020) 44(1) 162-211, 169.
- 62 'Escape from Saudi', ABC Four Corners (online, 2019) https://www.abc.net.au/4corners/escape-from-saudi/10778838; Max Opray, 'Border Force faces corruption probe', The Saturday Paper (online, 22 October 2020) https://www.thesaturdaypaper.com.au/thebriefing/max-opray/2020/10/22/border-force-faces-corruption-probe; Robert Burton-Bradley and Aaron Smith, 'Exclusive: Torres Strait alarmed by 'intimidating' Border Force escalation, National Indigenous Television on SBS (online, 24 May 2018) https://www.sbs.com.au/nitv/nitv-news/article/2018/05/24/exclusive-torres-strait-alarmed-intimidating-border-force-escalation; Christopher Knaus, 'Australian Border Force chief Roman Quaedvlieg on leave amid investigation', The Guardian (online, 3 July 2017) https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2017/jul/03/australian-border-force-chief-roman-quaedvlieg-on-leave-amid-investigation; Nicola Bevitt, 'The Australian Border Force Act 2015 (cth) Secrecy Provisions Borderline Unconstitutional' (2017) 39(2) Sydney Law Review https://classic.austlii.edu.au/au/journals/SydLawRw/2017/12.html>.
- ⁶³ Australian Border Force Act 2015 (Cth).
- ⁶⁴ Sophie McNeill et al, 'Australian Border Force accused of targeting women suspected of fleeing Saudi Arabia', *ABC News* (online, 5 February 2019) https://www.abc.net.au/news/2019-02-04/border-force-accused-of-targeting-saudi-women-traveling-alone/10768036; 'ABF targets Saudi Women seeking Asylum', *National Justice Project* (7 February 2019) https://justice.org.au/abf-targets-saudi-women-seeking-asylum/.
- ⁶⁵Sophie McNeill et al, 'Australian Border Force accused of targeting women suspected of fleeing Saudi Arabia', *ABC News* (online, 5 February 2019) https://www.abc.net.au/news/2019-02-04/border-force-accused-of-targeting-saudi-women-traveling-alone/10768036>.
- ⁶⁶ Migration Amendment (Character and General Visa Cancellation) Bill 2014 (Cth).
- ⁶⁷ Australian Human Rights Commission, Submission to the Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs Legislation Committee, Parliament of Australia, *Inquiry into the Migration Amendment (Character and General Visa Cancellation) Bill 2014*, 2014, 10.
- ⁶⁸ AJL20 v Commonwealth of Australia (2020) FCA 1305.
- ⁶⁹ *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 116(b).
- ⁷⁰ Migration Act 1958 (Cth), s 116(g).
- ⁷¹ Migration Regulations 1994 (Cth), reg 2.43(1)(p).
- ⁷² AJL20 v Commonwealth of Australia (2020) FCA 1305.
- ⁷³ Commonwealth of Australia v AJL20 (2021) HCA 21.
- ⁷⁴ '2021 Parliamentary Sitting Calendar', *Parliament of New South Wales* (Web Page, 2021) https://www.parliament.nsw.gov.au/Documents/sitting calendar 2021.pdf>.
- ⁷⁵ Migration Act 1958 (Cth), s 195A(4) and 197AE. See *Plaintiff S10/2011 v Minister for Immigration and Citizenship* [2012] HCA 31.



- ⁷⁶ 'Morrison government rushes through new laws that allow lifetime detention of refugees' *Human Rights Law Centre* (Web Page, 13 May 2021) < https://www.hrlc.org.au/news/2021/5/13/morrison-government-rushes-through-new-laws-that-allow-lifetime-detention-of-refugees>.
- ⁷⁷ Migration Amendment (Strengthening the Character Test) Bill 2021 (Cth) < https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22legislation%2Fbillhome%2Fr6816 %22>.
- ⁷⁸ Amy Maguire, 'Government's bid for an enhanced 'character test' is unnecessary and unlikely to pass before the election anyway', *The Conversation* (online, 16 February 2022) < https://theconversation.com/governments-bid-for-an-enhanced-character-test-is-unnecessary-and-unlikely-to-pass-before-the-election-anyway-177157.
- ⁷⁹ Migration Amendment (Clarifying Internal Obligations for Removal) Act (Cth) 2021.
- ⁸⁰ Amy Maguire, 'Government's bid for an enhanced 'character test' is unnecessary and unlikely to pass before the election anyway', *The Conversation* (online, 16 February 2022) < https://theconversation.com/governments-bid-for-an-enhanced-character-test-is-unnecessary-and-unlikely-to-pass-before-the-election-anyway-177157.
- 81 Administrative Appeals Tribunal, About the AAT (Web Page, no date) https://www.aat.gov.au/about-the-aat.
- ⁸² Australian Government Immigration Assessment Authority, *About* (Web Page, no date) https://www.iaa.gov.au/about.
- 83 Migration Act 1958 (Cth), s 477.
- ⁸⁴Parliament of Australia, The performance and integrity of Australia's administrative review system (2021) < https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Committees/Senate/Legal and Constitutional Affairs/Adminreviewsystem>.
- ⁸⁵ Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975 (Cth), Part 1, s 2A.
- ⁸⁶ Administrative Appeals Tribunal, *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Annual Report 2020-21* (Annual Report, 2021) 55 https://www.aat.gov.au/AAT/media/AAT/Files/Reports/AR202021/AR2020%e2%80%9321.pdf.
- ⁸⁷ Asher Hirsch, Daniel Ghezelbash, Keyvan Dorostkar and Shannon Walsh, Refugee Council of Australia, Submission to Legal and Constitutional Affairs References Committee, The performance and integrity of Australia's administrative review system (online, 7 May 2022) https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/performance-and-integrity- of-the-aat/>.; Law Council of Australia, Submission No 23 to Legal and Constitutional Affairs References Committee, The Performance and Integrity of Australia's Administrative Review System (online, 7 December 2021) ; Asher Hirsch, Daniel Ghezelbash, Keyvan Dorostkar and Shannon Walsh, Refugee Council of Australia, Submission to Legal and Constitutional Affairs References Committee, The performance and integrity of Australia's administrative review system (online, 7 May 2022) https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/performance-and-integrity-of-the-aat/; Tom Stayner, 'Concern as Australia's visa tribunal admits it can't handle backlog of asylum cases', SBS News (online, 2 November 2021) https://www.sbs.com.au/news/concern-as-australia-s-visa-tribunal-admits-it-can-t-handle-backlog-ofasylumcases/5105b0c2-3828-49f9-8af8-0a07da4dc602>; Finn McHugh, 'Senate estimates: Labor attacks Administrative Appeals Tribunal, Coalition over political appointments to the tribunal', Canberra Times (online, 26 October 2021) appointments>.
- ⁸⁸ Asher Hirsch, Daniel Ghezelbash, Keyvan Dorostkar and Shannon Walsh, *Refugee Council of Australia submission to the Legal and Constitutional Affairs References Committee on the performance and integrity of Australia's administrative review system* (online, 7 May 2022) < https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/performance-and-integrity-of-the-aat/.
- ⁸⁹Asher Hirsch, Daniel Ghezelbash, Keyvan Dorostkar and Shannon Walsh, *Refugee Council of Australia submission to the Legal and Constitutional Affairs References Committee on the performance and integrity of Australia's*



administrative review system (online, 7 May 2022) [1.3] < https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/performance-and-integrity-of-the-aat/>.

- ⁹⁰ Legal and Constitutional Affairs References Committee, *Inquiry into the performance and integrity of Australia's administrative review system* (Report, March 2022) [7.56]
- https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/download/committees/reportsen/024867/toc pdf/Theperformanceandintegri tyofAustralia'sadministrativereviewsystem.pdf;fileType=application%2Fpdf>.
- ⁹¹ Migration Act 1958 (Cth), Part 7AA, s 473FA.
- ⁹² Victoria Legal Aid, Submission No 15 to Legal and Constitutional Affairs References Committee, *The Performance and Integrity of Australia's Administrative Review System* (24 November 2021) 3
- https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Committees/Senate/Legal and Constitutional Affairs/Adminreviewsystem/Submissions>; Maria O'Sullivan and Yee-Fui Ng, Submission No 11 to Legal and Constitutional Affairs References Committee, The Performance and Integrity of Australia's Administrative Review System (2021) 8

 https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Committees/Senate/Legal and Constitutional Affairs/Adminreviewsystem/Submissions>; Office of the Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, Submission No 17 to Legal and Constitutional Affairs References Committee, The Performance and Integrity of Australia's Administrative Review System (6 December 2021)
- https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Committees/Senate/Legal and Constitutional Affairs/Adminreviewsystem/Submissions>; Law Council of Australia, Submission No 23 to Legal and Constitutional Affairs References Committee, The Performance and Integrity of Australia's Administrative Review System (7 December 2021) 17 https://www.lawcouncil.asn.au/publicassets/b3de0516-505d-ec11-9445-005056be13b5/4137%20-%20Inquiry%20into%20administrative%20review%20system.pdf.
- ⁹³ Asher Hirsch, Daniel Ghezelbash, Keyvan Dorostkar and Shannon Walsh, *Refugee Council of Australia submission* to the Legal and Constitutional Affairs References Committee on the performance and integrity of Australia's administrative review system (online, 7 May 2022), 1 < https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/performance-and-integrity-of-the-aat/>.
- ⁹⁴ Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975 (Cth), Part 1, s 2A.
- ⁹⁵ Asher Hirsch, Daniel Ghezelbash, Keyvan Dorostkar and Shannon Walsh, *Refugee Council of Australia submission* to the Legal and Constitutional Affairs References Committee on the performance and integrity of Australia's administrative review system (online, 7 May 2022), 9 [4.5] < ">https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/performance-and-integrity-of-the-aat/>.
- ⁹⁶ Asher Hirsch, Daniel Ghezelbash, Keyvan Dorostkar and Shannon Walsh, *Refugee Council of Australia submission to the Legal and Constitutional Affairs References Committee on the performance and integrity of Australia's administrative review system* (online, 7 May 2022), 11 [4.7] < https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/performance-and-integrity-of-the-aat/>.
- ⁹⁷ Office of the Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, Submission No 17 to Legal and Constitutional Affairs References Committee, *The Performance and Integrity of Australia's Administrative Review System* (6 December 2021) 9
- https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Committees/Senate/Legal and Constitutional Affairs/Adminreviewsystem/Submissions>.
- 98 Migration Act 1958 (Cth), s 189.
- ⁹⁹ Janet Phillips and Harriet Spinks, *Immigration Detention in Australia* (Background Note, Parliamentary Library, 20 March 2013) 1 < https://apo.org.au/node/33276>.
- ¹⁰⁰ Australian Government Department of Home Affairs, *Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary* (Report, 30 September 2021) < https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-statistics/statistics/visa-statistics/live/immigration-detention>.



- ¹⁰¹ Australian Government Department of Home Affairs, *Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary* (Report, 30 September 2021) 8 < https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-statistics/statistics/visa-statistics/live/immigration-detention>.
- ¹⁰² Australian Government Department of Home Affairs, *Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary* (Report, 30 September 2021) 12 < https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-statistics/statistics/visa-statistics/live/immigration-detention>.
- ¹⁰³ Australian Government Department of Immigration and Citizenship, *Immigration Detention Statistics Summary*, (Report, 31 January 2013) < https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-20130131.pdf>.
- ¹⁰⁴ Australian Government Department of Home Affairs, *Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary* (Report, 30 September 2021) 12 < https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-statistics/statistics/visa-statistics/live/immigration-detention.
- ¹⁰⁵ Australian Government Department of Immigration and Citizenship, *Immigration Detention Statistics Summary*, (Report, 31 January 2013) < https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-stats/files/immigration-detention-statistics-20130131.pdf>.
- ¹⁰⁶ Australian Government Department of Home Affairs, *Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary* (Report, 30 September 2021) 13 < https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-statistics/statistics/visa-statistics/live/immigration-detention>.
- ¹⁰⁷ Australian Government Department of Home Affairs, *Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary* (Report, 30 September 2021) 5 < https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-statistics/statistics/visa-statistics/live/immigration-detention.
- ¹⁰⁸ Australian Government Department of Home Affairs, *Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary* (Report, 30 September 2021) 11 https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-statistics/statistics/visa-statistics/live/immigration-detention.
- ¹⁰⁹ Human Rights Watch, *Australia: End Indefinite, Arbitrary Immigration Detention* (15 February 2022) < https://www.hrw.org/news/2022/02/15/australia-end-indefinite-arbitrary-immigration-detention>.
- ¹¹⁰ Rayane Tamer, 'Last remaining Park Hotel detainees among 20 released from immigration detention, advocates say', *SBS News* (online, 7 April 2022) < https://www.sbs.com.au/news/article/last-remaining-park-hotel-detainees-among-20-released-from-immigration-detention-advocates-say/wim4jis74; Eden Gillespie, 'More refugees released from detention in move 'absolutely due' to election', *The Guardian* (online, 4 April 2022) < https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2022/apr/04/absolutely-due-to-upcoming-election-australian-government-releases-more-refugees-from-detention>.
- ¹¹¹ Migration Act 1958 (Cth), s 189.
- ¹¹² Migration Act 1958 (Cth), s 196.
- ¹¹³ UN Human Rights Committee, *F.J. et al v Australia* (Communication No 2233/2013, 116th sess, UN Doc CCPR/C/116/D/2233/2013, 2 May 2016); UN Human Rights Committee, *FKAG v Australia* (Communication No 2094/2011, 108th sess, UN Doc CCPR/C/108/D/2094/2011, 28 October 2013); Human Rights Committee, *MMM v Australia* (Communication No 2136/2012, 108th sess, UN Doc CCPR/C/108/D/2136/2012, 28 October 2013); Australian Government Attorney Generals Department, *Independent Reviewer of Adverse Security Assessments* https://www.ag.gov.au/national-security/independent-reviewer-adverse-security-assessments.
- ¹¹⁴ Behrooz v Secretary of the Department of Immigration and Multicultural Affairs [2003] HCA 299.
- ¹¹⁵ Janet Phillips and Harriet Spinks, 'Boat arrivals in Australia since 1976' (Research Paper, Parliamentary Library, Parliament of Australia, 23 July 2013)



- https://www.aph.gov.au/about parliament/parliamentary departments/parliamentary library/pubs/rp/rp1314/boatarrivals>.
- ¹¹⁶ Migration Legislation Amendment Act 1989 (Cth); Janet Phillips and Harriet Spinks, 'Immigration detention in Australia' (Research Paper, Parliamentary Library, Parliament of Australia, 20 March 2013) https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlinfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlinfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlinfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlinfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlinfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlinfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlinfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlinfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlinfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlinfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlinfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlinfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=ld:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo/search/display/display/display.w3p;query=ld:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo/search/display
- ¹¹⁷ Janet Phillips and Harriet Spinks, 'Immigration detention in Australia' (Research Paper, Parliamentary Library, Parliament of Australia, 20 March 2013)
- ..
- ¹¹⁸ Janet Phillips and Harriet Spinks, 'Immigration detention in Australia' (Research Paper, Parliamentary Library, Parliament of Australia, 20 March 2013)
- https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/par
- ¹¹⁹ Penelope Mathew, 'Sovereignty and the Right to Seek Asylum: The Case of Cambodian Asylum-Seekers in Australia', (1994) 14, *Australian Year Book of international Law*, 35-101, 37 http://www5.austlii.edu.au/au/journals/AUYrBkIntLaw/1994/2.pdf.
- ¹²⁰ Migration Amendment Act (No 4) 1992 (Cth), Explanatory Memorandum, 3 http://classic.austlii.edu.au/au/legis/cth/bill_em/mab41992235/memo_0.html>.
- ¹²¹ Chu Kheng Lim v. The Minister for Immigration, Local Government and Ethnic Affairs (1992) 176 CLR 1.
- Parliament of Australia, 'Migration Amendment (Duration of Detention) Bill 2003', *Bills Digest* (Digest No. 182 2002-03) https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Bills Legislation/bd/bd0203/03bd182>.
- ¹²³ Daniel Ghezelbash, *Refuge Lost Asylum Law in an Interdependent World* (Cambridge University Press: 2018), 45.
- 124 Human Rights and Equal Opportunities Commission, *Those who have come across the seas: detention of unauthorised arrivals* (Report, 12 May 1998)
- https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/seas 1998.doc>.
- ¹²⁵ Migration Act (Cth) 1958 s501; Australian Government Department of Home Affairs, Subclass 010 Bridging Visa A (BVA) (Web Page, 31 August 2021) < https://immi.homeaffairs.gov.au/visas/getting-a-visa/visa-listing/bridging-visa-a-010 About; Australian Government Department of Home Affairs, Subclass 051 Bridging Visa E (BVE) (Web Page, 20 September 2021) < https://immi.homeaffairs.gov.au/visas/getting-a-visa/visa-listing/bridging-visa-e-050-051/subclass-050#About. (Cth) 1958 s501; Australian Government Department of Home Affairs, Subclass 050 Bridging Visa E (BVE) (Web Page, 6 September 2021) < https://immi.homeaffairs.gov.au/visas/getting-a-visa/visa-listing/bridging-visa-e-050-051/subclass-050#About.
- ¹²⁶ Migration Amendment Act (No 4) 1992 (Cth).
- ¹²⁷ Migration Amendment Act (Cth)1992; Alan Freckelton, Administrative Decision-Making in Australian Migration Law (Australian National University Press Textbooks, 2015) ch 1; Janet Phillips and Harriet Spinks, 'Immigration detention in Australia' (Research Paper, Parliamentary Library, Parliament of Australia, 20 March 2013) https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlinfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlinfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlinfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlinfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlinfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlinfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id:"library/prspub/1311498">https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlinfo/search/display/displ
- 128 Michael Kirby, 'Migration Reform and the Rule of Law' (Speech, Migration Reform Act Forum, 15 June 1994) 6-7 < https://www.michaelkirby.com.au/images/stories/speeches/1990s/vol32/1994/1136-Migration Reform and the Rule of Law.pdf>.
- ¹²⁹ Human Rights and Equal Opportunities Commission, *Those who have come across the seas: detention of unauthorised arrivals* (Report, 12 May 1998) 78
- https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/seas 1998.doc>.
- ¹³⁰ Human Rights and Equal Opportunities Commission, *Those who have come across the seas: detention of unauthorised arrivals* (Report, 12 May 1998) 10
- https://humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/document/publication/seas 1998.doc>.



- ¹³¹ Al-Kateb v Godwin (2004) HCA 37; 219 CLR 562; 78 ALJR 1099; 208 ALR 124.
- ¹³² Al-Kateb v Godwin (2004) 219 CLR 562.
- ¹³³ Mark Metherell, 'I should not play god: Evans', *The Sydney Morning Herald* (online, 20 February 2008) https://www.smh.com.au/national/i-should-not-play-god-evans-20080220-gds1tt.html
- ¹³⁴ Migration Amendment (Detention Arrangements) Bill (Cth) 2005.
- ¹³⁵ 'Status Resolution Support Services (SRSS)', *Refugee Council of Australia* (Web Page, 28 April 2022) https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/srss/>.
- ¹³⁶ 'Recent changes in Australian refugee policy', *Refugee Council of Australia* (Web Page, 1 March 2021) < https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/recent-changes-australian-refugee-policy/3/>.
- ¹³⁷ 'Status Resolution Support Services (SRSS)', *Refugee Council of Australia* (Web Page, 28 April 2022) https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/srss/>.
- ¹³⁸ Australian Government Department of Home Affairs, Status Resolution Service (Web Page, 6 July 2021) < https://immi.homeaffairs.gov.au/what-we-do/status-resolution-service/status-resolution-support-services>.
- ¹³⁹Australian Government Department of Home Affairs, *Status resolution service* (6 July 2021) https://immi.homeaffairs.gov.au/what-we-do/status-resolution-service/status-resolution-support-services.
- ¹⁴⁰ Mary Anne Kenny, Nicholas Procter and Carol Grech, 'Policy Brief 13: Temporary Protection Visas in Australia: A reform proposal', *Andrew & Renata Kaldor Centre for International Refugee Law* (online, June 2022) 8 < https://www.kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/sites/kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/files/Policy Brief 13 Temporary Protection Visas Australia Reform Proposal.pdf>.
- ¹⁴¹ St Vincent de Paul Society Jesuit Refugee Service Australia, 'Access to a safety net for all people seeking asylum in Australia' (online, June 2021) < https://aus.jrs.net/wp-content/uploads/sites/20/2021/07/Safety-Net-Policy-Briefing-June-2021 Updated.pdf>.
- ¹⁴² Regina Jefferies, Daniel Ghezelbash and Asher Hirsch, 'Assessing refugee protection claims at Australian airports: The gap between law, policy, and practice', *Melbourne University Law Review* (2020) 44(1) 162-211, 171.
- ¹⁴³ Australian Border Deaths Datatbase (Research Brief no. 18, March 2021) 1 < https://www.monash.edu/ data/assets/pdf file/0018/2523141/BOB-Research-Brief-18- border-deaths-annual-report-2020 Final.pdf>.
- ¹⁴⁴ Madeline Gleeson and Natasha Yacoub, *Cruel, costly and ineffective: The failure of offshore processing in Australia* (Police Brief No. 11, August 2021) 4
- g.pdf.
- ¹⁴⁵ Andrew & Renata Kaldor Centre for International Refugee Law, *Turning Back Boats* (Research Brief, August 2018) 2 < https://www.kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/sites/kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/files/Research Brief_Turning back boats final.pdf>.
- 146 Felipe González Morales, Report on means to address the human rights impact of pushbacks of migrants on land and at sea, HRC 47th sess, agenda item 2, UN Doc A/HRC/47/30 (12 May 2021) 7 [44] https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G21/106/33/PDF/G2110633.pdf?OpenElement.
- ¹⁴⁷ Andrew & Renata Kaldor Centre for International Refugee Law, *Turning Back Boats* (Research Brief, August 2018) 2 < https://www.kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/sites/kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/files/Research Brief Turning backboats final.pdf>.
- ¹⁴⁸ Azadeh Dastyari and Daniel Ghezelbash, 'Asylum at sea: The legality of shipboard refugee status determination procedures' (2020) 32(1) *International Journal of Refugee Law*, 1-27, 22-23.



- ¹⁴⁹ UN Human Rights Committee, Concluding observations on the sixth periodic report of Australia, 1 December 2017, CCPR/C/AUS/6, [33]-[34].
- https://docstore.ohchr.org/SelfServices/FilesHandler.ashx?enc=6QkG1d%2fPPRiCAqhKb7yhsoAl3%2fFsniSQx2VAmwpra0ua3KW0KkpmSGOue15UG42EodNm2j%2fnCTyghc1kM8Y%2fLQ4n6KZBdggHt5qPmUYCl8eCslXZmnVlMq%2fowpcNPyKpq">https://docstore.ohchr.org/SelfServices/FilesHandler.ashx?enc=6QkG1d%2fPPRiCAqhKb7yhsoAl3%2fFsniSQx2VAmwpra0ua3KW0KkpmSGOue15UG42EodNm2j%2fnCTyghc1kM8Y%2fLQ4n6KZBdggHt5qPmUYCl8eCslXZmnVlMq%2fowpcNPyKpq>.
- ¹⁵⁰ UNCHR, Handbook on Procedures and Criteria for Determining Refugee Status under the 1951 Convention and the 1967 Protocol relating to the Status of Refugees (February 2019) < https://www.unhcr.org/en-au/publications/legal/5ddfcdc47/handbook-procedures-criteria-determining-refugee-status-under-1951-convention.html>.
- ¹⁵¹ UNHCR, Guidelines on the Applicable Criteria and Standards Relating to the Detention of Asylum-Seekers and Alternatives to Detention, (2012) https://www.unhcr.org/en-au/publications/legal/505b10ee9/unhcr-detention-guidelines.html.
- ¹⁵² 'What was the "Tampa Affair" and why does it matter?', *Amnesty International Australia* (webpage, 26 August 2021) https://www.amnesty.org.au/what-was-the-tampa-affair-and-why-does-it-matter/.
- ¹⁵³ Barry York, 'Australia and Refugees, 19012002: An Annotated Chronology Based on Official Sources' (Research Chronology, Parliamentary Library, Parliament of Australia, 16 June 2003) < https://www.aph.gov.au/About_Parliament/Parliamentary_Departments/Parliamentary_Library/Publications_Archive/online/Refugeess4.
- ¹⁵⁴ Felicity Davey, 'The Tampa Affair 20 years on: The boat that rocked Australia's asylum seeker policy', SBS News (online, 25 August 2021) < https://www.sbs.com.au/news/article/the-tampa-affair-20-years-on-the-boat-that-rocked-australias-asylum-seeker-policy/9m3d35uck.
- ¹⁵⁵ Chris Sidoti, *Truth Overboard: One Year After Tampa refuges, deportees and TPVs* (Report, 2002) < <<u>https://www.hrca.org.au/one%20year%20after%20tampa.htm</u>>; Australian Security Intelligence Organisation Annual Report 2001-02 (ASIO Canberra 2002) 24.
- 156 'Australia's offshore processing regime: The facts', *Refugee Council of Australia* (Web Page, 20 May 2020) < https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/offshore-processing-facts/3/; Alex Reilly, 'Resettling refugees in Australia would not resume the people-smuggling trade', *The Conversation* (online, 13 June 2016) < https://theconversation.com/resettling-refugees-in-australia-would-not-resume-the-people-smuggling-trade-60253>.
- ¹⁵⁷ Carolyn Holbrook, 'Australia's asylum seeker policy history: a story of blunders and shame', *The Conversation* (online, 12 June 2019) < https://theconversation.com/australias-asylum-seeker-policy-history-a-story-of-blunders-and-shame-118396>.
- 158 Plaintiff M70/2011 v Minister for Immigration and Citizenship; Plaintiff M106 of 2011 v Minister of Immigration and Citizenship (2011) HCA 32.
- ¹⁵⁹ Jeremy Thompson, 'High Court scuttles Malaysia swap deal', *ABC News* (online, 6 September 2011) < https://www.abc.net.au/news/2011-08-31/high-court-rules-on-asylum-seeker-challenge/2864218?nw=0&r=Interactive>.
- ¹⁶⁰ 'Bowen admits Nauru won't deter boats', *news.com* (online, 15 October 2012) < https://www.news.com.au/national/we-could-stop-boats-full-stop-says-eric-abetz/news-story/b82d55604831493502efd468fdb8c2a6>.
- ¹⁶¹ 'Former PM Malcolm Fraser calls for royal commission into Australia's management of offshore processing', *ABC News* (online, 25 July 2013) < https://www.abc.net.au/news/2013-07-25/malcolm-fraser-manus-island-asylum-seekers-immigration/4842884.
- ¹⁶² 'Offshore Processing Statistics', *Refugee Council of Australia*, (Web Page, 13 June 2022) https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/operation-sovereign-borders-offshore-detention-statistics/.



- ¹⁶³ Madeline Gleeson and Natasha Yacoub, 'Policy Brief 11: Cruel, costly and ineffective: The failure of offshore processing in Australia', *Andrew & Renata Kaldor Centre for International Refugee Law* (online, 2021) < https://www.kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/sites/kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/files/Policy Brief 11 Offshore Processing.pdf>.
- ¹⁶⁴ 'Offshore processing statistics', *Refugee Council of Australia* (Web Page 13 June 2022) https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/operation-sovereign-borders-offshore-detention-statistics/.
- ¹⁶⁵ Andrew & Renata Kaldor Centre for International Refugee Law, *Australia- United States Resettlement Arrangement* (2021) < https://www.kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/publication/australia%E2%80%93united-states-resettlement-arrangement>.
- ¹⁶⁶ See Andrew & Renata Kaldor Centre for International Refugee Law, *The Australia-United States Resettlement Deal* (August 2021)
- https://www.kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/sites/kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/files/factsheet US resettlement deal.pdf; 'Australia to accept first Central American refugees under US deal: sources', SBS News (online, 25 July 2017)https://www.sbs.com.au/news/article/australia-to-accept-first-central-american-refugees-under-us-deal-sources/01g1nlcqu.
- 'Offshore processing statistics', Refugee Council of Australia (Web Page, 13 June 2022)
 https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/operation-sovereign-borders-offshore-detention-statistics/2/;
 Commonwealth, Parliamentary Debates, Senate (25 October 2021) 110
 https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/download/committees/estimate/25201/toc_pdf/Legal%20and%20Constitutional%20Affairs%20Legislation%20Committee 2021 10 25 Official.pdf;fileType=application%2Fpdf#search=%22committees/estimate/25201/0001%22>.
- ¹⁶⁸ Offshore processing statistics', *Refugee Council of Australia* (Web Page, 13 June 2022) < https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/operation-sovereign-borders-offshore-detention-statistics/5/>.
- ¹⁶⁹ 'Offshore processing statistics', *Refugee Council of Australia* (Web Page, 13 June 2022) < https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/operation-sovereign-borders-offshore-detention-statistics/>.
- 170 Commonwealth, *Parliamentary Debates*, Senate (25 October 2021) 111-112 < https://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/search/display/display.w3p;query=Id%3A%22committees%2Festimate%2F252 01%2F0001%22>.
- ¹⁷¹ 'Expression of Interest Online Form for transferred persons located in Papua New Guinea', *UNHCR The Refugee Agency* < https://help.unhcr.org/australia/resettlement-to-new-zealand-for-persons-subject-australias-offshore-transfer-policy/expression-of-interest-online-form-for-transferred-persons-located-in-papua-new-guinea/>.
- ¹⁷² 'Offshore processing statistics', *Refugee Council of Australia* (Web Page, 13 June 2022) < https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/operation-sovereign-borders-offshore-detention-statistics/2/>.
- ¹⁷³ 'Resettlement to New Zealand for persons subject to Australia's offshore transfer policy', *UNHCR The UN Refugee Agency* (Web Page, no date) < .">https://help.unhcr.org/australia/resettlement-to-new-zealand-for-persons-subject-australias-offshore-transfer-policy/>.
- ¹⁷⁴ Savitri Taylor, 'Multibillion-dollar strategy with no end in sight: Australia's 'enduring' offshore processing deal', *The Conversation* (online, 4 October 2021) < https://theconversation.com/multibillion-dollar-strategy-with-no-end-in-sight-australias-enduring-offshore-processing-deal-with-nauru-168941>.
- ¹⁷⁵ Andrew & Renata Kaldor Centre for International Refugee Law, 'Australia- United States Resettlement Arrangement' 2021, < https://www.kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/publication/australia%E2%80%93united-states-resettlement-arrangement>.
- ¹⁷⁶ Paul Karp, 'Nine-year wait for NZ refugee deal due to fears of snubbing US option, Jacqui Lambie and government say', *The Guardian* (online, 25 March 2022) < https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2022/mar/25/nine-year-wait-for-nz-refugee-deal-due-to-fears-of-snubbing-us-option-jacqui-lambie-and-government-say-.



- ¹⁷⁷ Human Rights Law Centre, 'Win for Doctor, Lawyers and Caseworkers as Last Children Leave Nauru' (Media Release, National Justice Project, 3 February 2019) https://www.hrlc.org.au/news/2019/2/3/win-for-doctors-lawyers-and-caseworkers-as-last-children-leave-nauru; Human Rights Committee, Concluding Observations on the Sixth Periodic Report of Australia, CCPR, 3442 and 3444th mtg, CCPR/C/AUS/CO/6 (1 December 2017) [37]; In this case the court found the Minister and the Australian Government owed a duty of care in relation to providing safe and lawful abortion *Plaintiff S99/2016 v Minister for Immigration and Border Protection* [2016] FCA 483 [276]-[77] (Bromberg J).
- ¹⁷⁸ See Andrew & Renata Kaldor Centre for International Refugee Law, Submission No 53.1 to the Senate Standing Committee on Legal and Constitutional Affairs, Migration Amendment (Repairing Medical Transfers) Bill 2019 [Provisions] (10 September 2019)
- <a href="https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Committees/Senate/Legal and Constitutional Affairs/RepairMedicaltransfers/Submissions>; 'The Nauru Files', The Guardian (online, 10 August 2016) "><a href="https://www.theguardian.com/news/s
- ¹⁷⁹ Louise Newman, Nicholas Proctor and Michael Dudley, 'Seeking Asylum in Australia: Immigration Detention, Human Rights and Mental Health Care' (2013) 21(4) *Australas Psychiatry* 315, 318.
- ¹⁸⁰ Sydney Centre for International Law, Submission to the Royal Commission into Violence, Abuse, Neglect and Exploitation of People with Disability, (online, January 2021) 11 < https://justice.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/DRC-Submission-Final-Jan-2021 Redacted.pdf>.
- ¹⁸¹UNHCR The UN Refugee Agency, *UNHCR appeals Australia to act and save lives at immediate risk* (23 October 2018) < https://www.unhcr.org/news/press/2018/10/5bcda38b7/unhcr-appeals-australia-act-save-lives-immediate-risk.html>.
- ¹⁸² See: All Kids Off Nauru; Human Rights groups call for kids to be removed from Nauru; The National Justice Project team brief Thomas Albrecht from the UNHCR on #kidsoffNauru; George Newhouse discusses Kids off Nauru on ABC News 24; Our CEO speaks out at the Kids off Nauru rally in Sydney; President Waqa's comments highlight need to get #KidsOffNauru.
- ¹⁸³ Migration Amendment (Repairing Medical Transfers) Bill 2019 (Cth) < https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary Business/Bills Legislation/Bills Search Results/Result?bld=r6343>.
- ¹⁸⁴ Migration Act 1958 (Cth), s198C.
- ¹⁸⁵ Home Affairs Legislation Amendment (Miscellaneous Measures) Act 2019 (Cth) sch 6.
- ¹⁸⁶ Explanatory Memorandum, Migration Amendment (Repairing Medical Transfers) Bill 2019 (Cth) 2.
- 187 Andrew & Renata Kaldor Centre for International Refugee Law, 'Medical Transfers from Offshore Processing to Australia', UNSW Sydney, (Factsheet, August 2021) 2-3
- https://www.kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/sites/kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/files/factsheet medical transfers.pdf>.
- ¹⁸⁸ Australian Human Rights Commission, *Risk Management in Immigration Detention* (Report, 2019) 54 < https://www.humanrights.gov.au/our-work/asylum-seekers-and-refugees/publications/risk-management-immigration-detention-2019>.
- ¹⁸⁹ Australian Human Rights Commission, *Risk Management in Immigration Detention* (Report, 2019) 21-22<https://www.humanrights.gov.au/our-work/asylum-seekers-and-refugees/publications/risk-management-immigration-detention-2019>.
- ¹⁹⁰ Australian Human Rights Commission, *Risk Management in Immigration Detention* (Report, 2019) 6 < https://www.humanrights.gov.au/our-work/asylum-seekers-and-refugees/publications/risk-management-immigration-detention-2019>.



- ¹⁹¹ Australian Human Rights Commission, *Risk Management in Immigration Detention* (Report, 2019) 6 < https://www.humanrights.gov.au/our-work/asylum-seekers-and-refugees/publications/risk-management-immigration-detention-2019>.
- ¹⁹² Australian Human Rights Commission, *Risk Management in Immigration Detention* (Report, 2019) 23 < https://www.humanrights.gov.au/our-work/asylum-seekers-and-refugees/publications/risk-management-immigration-detention-2019>.
- ¹⁹³ UN Human Rights Committee, Concluding Observations on Australia, 1 December 2017, CCPR/AUS/CO/6, [35] < https://docstore.ohchr.org/SelfServices/FilesHandler.ashx?enc=6QkG1d%2fPPRiCAqhKb7yhsoAl3%2fFsniSQx2VAm WrPA0uA
- $\underline{3KW0KkpmSGOue15UG42EodNm2j\%2fnCTyghc1kM8Y\%2fLQ4n6KZBdggHt5qPmUYCl8eCslXZmnVlMq\%2foYCNPyKp\underline{q}>.$
- ¹⁹⁴ For a list of UN reports on offshore processing from 2012 to 2019, please see: UNHCR, 'United Nations Observations: Australia's transfer arrangements with Nauru and PNG (2012–present)' (online, undated) https://www.unhcr.org/en-au/united-nations-observations.html>.
- ¹⁹⁵ Senate Standing Committee on Legal and Constitutional Affairs, 'Incidents at the Manus Island Detention Centre from 16 February to 18 February 2014' 2014
- chitps://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Committees/Senate/Legal_and_Constitutional_Affairs/Manus_Isl_and/Re port/c01 ; Ben Doherty, 'Reza Barati's parents sue Australia over son's murder on Manus', *The Guardian* (online, 26 July 2021) chitps://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2021/jul/26/reza-baratis-parents-sue-australia-over-sons-on-manus; Helen Davidson et al, 'Manus Island: One dead, 77 injured and person shot in buttock at Australian asylum centre', *The Guardian* (online, 18 February 2014)
- in-buttock; Eric Tlozek, 'Reza Barati death: Two men jailed over 2014 murder of asylum seeker at Manus Island detention centre', ABC News (online, 19 April 2016) https://www.abc.net.au/news/2016-04-19/reza-barati-death-two-men-sentenced-to-10-years-over-murder/7338928.
- ¹⁹⁶ Belden Norman Namah, MP Leader of the Opposition v Hon. Rimbink Pato, Minister for Foreign Affairs & Immigrations & Ors (SC1497, SCA No 84 of 2013, 26 April 2016)
- https://uploads.guim.co.uk/2016/04/26/PNG SC judgement.pdf; Ben Doherty et al., 'Papua New Guinea court rules detention of asylum seekers on Manus Island illegal' *The Guardian* (online, 26 April 2016)
- ¹⁹⁷ Behrouz Boochani et al, 'Revealed: year-long campaign to make conditions harsher for Manus refugees, *The Guardian* (online, 17 May 2017) < https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2017/may/17/revealed-year-long-campaign-to-make-conditions-harsher-for-manus-refugees>
- ¹⁹⁸ Kamasaee v Commonwealth of Australia & Ors (Approval of settlement) [2017] VSC 537 < http://www8.austlii.edu.au/cgi-
- bin/viewdoc/au/cases/vic/VSC/2017/537.html?context=1%3Bquery%3DKamasaee%3Bmask_path%3D>.
- ¹⁹⁹ Slater and Gordon, *Manus Island Class Action* < https://www.slatergordon.com.au/class-actions/current-class-actions/manus-island; *Supreme Court of Victoria* 'Manus Island Detention Centre Class Action'
- https://www.supremecourt.vic.gov.au/court-decisions/case-list/manus-island-detention-centre-class-action>.
- ²⁰⁰ Slater and Gordon, *Manus Island Class Action* < https://www.slatergordon.com.au/class-actions/current-class-actions/manus-island>.
- ²⁰¹ 'Offshore Processing Statistics', *Refugee Council of Australia*, (Web Page, 13 June 2022) https://www.refugeecouncil.org.au/operation-sovereign-borders-offshore-detention-statistics/.
- 202 UNHCR, Submission No 43 to the Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs Committee, Serious allegations of abuse, self-harm and neglect of asylum seekers in relation to the Nauru Regional Processing Centre, and any like allegations $51 \mid P \mid a \mid g \mid e$



in relation to the Manus Regional Processing Centre 2016' (12 November 2016) < https://www.unhcr.org/en-au/publications/legal/58362da34/submission-to-the-senate-legal-and-constitutional-affairs-committee-serious.html>.

- ²⁰³ Médecins Sans Frontières, 'Report: Infinite Despair: The tragic mental health consequences of offshore processing on Nauru' (online, December 2018) < https://www.msf.org/indefinite-despair-report-and-executive-summary-nauru.
- ²⁰⁴ Médecins Sans Frontières, 'Report: Infinite Despair: The tragic mental health consequences of offshore processing on Nauru' (online, December 2018) < https://www.msf.org/indefinite-despair-report-and-executive-summary-nauru.
- ²⁰⁵ UN Human Rights Council, Report of the Special Rapporteur on the human rights of migrants on his mission to Australia and the regional processing centres in Nauru UN Doc A/HRC/35/25/Add.3 (24 April 2017) [77].
- ²⁰⁶ UNHCR, 'UNHCR chief Filippo Grandi calls on Australia to end harmful practice of offshore processing' (Press release, 24 July 2017) < https://www.unhcr.org/en-au/news/press/2017/7/597217484/unhcr-chief-filippo-grandi-calls-australia-end-harmful-practice-offshore.html.
- ²⁰⁷ Nick Evershed et al., 'The lives of asylum seekers in detention detailed in a unique database', *The Guardian* (online, 10 August 2016) < https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/ng-interactive/2016/aug/10/the-nauru-files-the-lives-of-asylum-seekers-indetention-detailed-in-a-unique-database-interactive.
- ²⁰⁸ Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women, Concluding observations on the eighth periodic report of Australia, 20 July 2018, CEDAW/C/AUS/8, [53] [54]. .">https://docstore.ohchr.org/SelfServices/FilesHandler.ashx?enc=6QkG1d%2fPPRiCAqhKb7yhsgcjdm0xgERNaIXh22nhttm5OpQrNrI4Ci8qYwlOTk4TfVt3axFLnaCi4v3wbkWktgQK5ZQHB5uXt9bKJxBelORV%2b9U29%2boamoXUKoKJguOH>.">https://docstore.ohchr.org/SelfServices/FilesHandler.ashx?enc=6QkG1d%2fPPRiCAqhKb7yhsgcjdm0xgERNaIXh22nhttm5OpQrNrI4Ci8qYwlOTk4TfVt3axFLnaCi4v3wbkWktgQK5ZQHB5uXt9bKJxBelORV%2b9U29%2boamoXUKoKJguOH>.">https://docstore.ohchr.org/SelfServices/FilesHandler.ashx?enc=6QkG1d%2fPPRiCAqhKb7yhsgcjdm0xgERNaIXh22nhttm5OpQrNrI4Ci8qYwlOTk4TfVt3axFLnaCi4v3wbkWktgQK5ZQHB5uXt9bKJxBelORV%2b9U29%2boamoXUKoKJguOH>.">https://docstore.ohchr.org/SelfServices/FilesHandler.ashx?enc=6QkG1d%2fPPRiCAqhKb7yhsgcjdm0xgERNaIXh22nhttm5OpQrNrI4Ci8qYwlOTk4TfVt3axFLnaCi4v3wbkWktgQK5ZQHB5uXt9bKJxBelORV%2b9U29%2boamoXUKoKJguOH>.">https://docstore.ohchr.org/SelfServices/FilesHandler.ashx?enc=6QkG1d%2fPPRiCAqhKb7yhsgcjdm0xgERNaIXh22nhttm5OpQrNrI4Ci8qYwlOTk4TfVt3axFLnaCi4v3wbkWktgQK5ZQHB5uXt9bKJxBelORV%2b9U29%2boamoXUKoKJguOH>.">https://docstore.ohchr.org/SelfServices/FilesHandler.ashx?enc=6QkG1d%2fPPRiCAqhKb7yhsgcjdm0xgERNaIXh22nhtm3OpQrNrI4Ci8qYwlOTk4TfVt3axFLnaCi4v3wbkWtgQK5ZQHB5uXt9bKJxBelORV%2b9U29%2boamoXUKoKJguOH>.">https://docstore.ohchr.org/SelfServices/FilesHandler.ashx?enc=6QkG1d%2fPPRiCAqhKb7yhsgcjdm0xgERNaIXh22nhtm3OpQrNrI4Ci8qYwlOTk4TfVt3axFLnaCi4v3wbkWtgQK5ZQHB5uXt9bKytgQK5ZQHB5uXt9bKytgQK5ZQHB5uXt9bKytgQK5ZQHB5uXt9bKytgQK5ZQHB5uXt9bKytgQK5ZQHB5uXt9bKytgQK5ZQHB5uXt9bKytgQK5ZQHB5uXt9bKytgQK5ZQHB5uXt9bKytgQK5ZQHB5uXt9bKytgQK5ZQHB5uXt9bKytgQK5ZQHB5uXt9bKytgQK5ZQHB5uXt9bKytgQK5ZQHB5uXt9bKytgQK5ZQHB5uXt9bKytgQK5ZQHB5uXt9bKytgQK5ZQHB5uXt9bKytgQK5ZQHB5uXt9bKytgQK5ZQHB5u
- ²⁰⁹ Sarah Farnsworth, 'Wilson Security reaches settlement with refugee woman allegedly raped on Nauru', *ABC News* (online, 25 November 2019) https://www.abc.net.au/news/2019-11-25/wilson-security-to-pay-nauru-refugee-compensation/11735934.
- ²¹⁰ Sarah Farnsworth, 'Wilson Security reaches settlement with refugee woman allegedly raped on Nauru' *ABC News* (online, 25 November 2019) https://www.abc.net.au/news/2019-11-25/wilson-security-to-pay-nauru-refugee-compensation/11735934; Miki Perkins, 'Wilson Security settles alleged rape claim from refugee on Nauru', *The Sydney Morning Herald* (online, 25 November 2019) https://www.smh.com.au/national/wilson-security-settles-alleged-rape-claim-from-refugee-on-nauru-20191125-p53dzi.html>.
- ²¹¹ Madeline Gleeson and Natasha Yacoub, *Cruel, Costly and Ineffective: the failure of offshore processing in Australia* (Policy Brief no. 11, August 2021) 7 < https://www.kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/sites/kaldorcentre.unsw.edu.au/files/Policy_Brief_11_Offshore_Processing.pdf>.
- ²¹² Coroners Court of Queensland, Inquest into the death of Hamid Khazaei (30 July 2018) [14] https://www.courts.qld.gov.au/ data/assets/pdf file/0005/577607/cif-khazaei-h-20180730.pdf>.
- 213 Coroners Court of Queensland, Inquest into the death of Omid Masoumali (1 November 2021)
 https://www.courts.qld.gov.au/ data/assets/pdf file/0008/699119/cif-masoumali-o-20211101.pdf
 ; 'Omid Masoumali set himself on fire on Nauru after UN officials 'upset' partner, inquest told', The Guardian (online, 25 February 2019)
 https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2019/feb/25/omid-masoumali-asked to see a psychologist before setting himself on fire on Nauru, inquest told', The Guardian (online, 2 September 2020)
 <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2020/sep/02/iranian-refugee-omid-masoumali-asked-to-see-a-psychologist-before-setting-himself-on-fire-on-nauru-inquest-told); Melanie Vujkovic, 'His burns were 'very survivable' but Omid Masoumali died slowly over two days', ABC News (online, 1 March 2019)
 https://www.abc.net.au/news/2019-03-01/inquest-death-iranian-refugee-omid-masoumali-burns/10854742);



Warren Barnsley, 'Nauru refugee's burns were 'very survivable', doctor says', *Brisbane Times* (online, 27 February 2019) < https://www.brisbanetimes.com.au/national/queensland/nauru-refugee-s-burns-were-very-survivable-doctor-says-20190227-p51001.html.

- ²¹⁴ Coroners Court of Queensland, Inquest into the death of Hamid Khazaei (30 July 2018) [14] https://www.courts.qld.gov.au/ data/assets/pdf file/0005/577607/cif-khazaei-h-20180730.pdf>.
- ²¹⁵ Elaine Pearson, *Australian Coroner's Report Documents a Refugee Tragedy* (2018) Human Rights Watch https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/07/30/australian-coroners-report-documents-refugee-tragedy; Minter Ellison, *Inquest into the Death of Hamid Khazaei* (2018) https://www.minterellison.com/articles/inquest-into-the-death-of-hamid-khazaei; Josh Robertson, 'Asylum seeker Hamid Khazaei's death from leg infection was preventable, Queensland coroner finds', *ABC News* (online, 30 July 2018) https://www.abc.net.au/news/2018-07-30/asylum-seeker-hamid-khazaei-coronial-inquest-death-preventable/10050512; Inquest into the death of Hamid KHAZAEI, Coroners Court Brisbane, 2018 https://www.courts.qld.gov.au/data/assets/pdf file/0005/577607/cif-khazaei-h-20180730.pdf>.
- ²¹⁶ Universal Declaration of Human Rights, GA Res 217A (III), UN GAOR, 3rd sess, 183rd plen mtg, UN Doc A/810 (10 December 1948), art 14 https://www.un.org/en/about-us/universal-declaration-of-human-rights.
- ²¹⁷ Universal Declaration of Human Rights, GA Res 217A (III), UN GAOR, 3rd sess, 183rd plen mtg, UN Doc A/810 (10 December 1948), art 14 https://www.un.org/en/about-us/universal-declaration-of-human-rights.
- ²¹⁸ Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees, opened for signature 28 July 1951, 189 UNTS 150 (entered into force 22 April 1954) art 3.
- ²¹⁹ Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees, opened for signature 28 July 1951, 189 UNTS 150 (entered into force 22 April 1954) art 31(1).
- ²²⁰ International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, opened for signature 16 December 1966, adopted by GA Res 2200A (XXI) (entered into force 23 March 1976) art 9(1).
- ²²¹ International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, opened for signature 16 December 1966, adopted by GA Res 2200A (XXI) (entered into force 23 March 1976) art 10.
- ²²² Human Rights Committee, Mukong v Cameroon, Communication No. 458/1991, [9.8].
- ²²³ Convention on the Rights of the Child, opened for signature 20 November 1989, adopted by General Assembly resolution 44/25 (entered into force 2 September 1990) art 37(b).
- Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, *Revised Deliberation No. 5 on deprivation of liberty of migrants* (7 February 2018) [8] https://www.refworld.org/docid/5a903b514.html.
- ²²⁵ UN Human Rights Committee (HRC), *General comment no. 35, Article 9 (Liberty and security of person)* (16 December 2014) [15] < https://www.refworld.org/docid/553e0f984.html>.
- ²²⁶ Working Group on Arbitrary Detention, *Compilation of Deliberations* (17 October 2013) 27 < https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/Documents/Issues/Detention/CompilationWGADDeliberation.pdf>.
- ²²⁷François Crépeau, *Report of the Special Rapporteur on the human rights of migrants,* UN Doc A/HRC/20/24 (online, 2 April 2012) [72(c)]
- https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/Documents/HRBodies/HRCouncil/RegularSession/Session20/A-HRC-20-24_en.pdf
- ²²⁸ Convention against Torture and Other cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, opened for signature 10 December 1984, (entered into force 26 June 1987) art 16.
- ²²⁹ Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees, opened for signature 28 July 1951, 189 UNTS 150 (entered into force 22 April 1954) art 31(1).



- ²³⁰ Jorge Bustamante, Promotion and Protection of all Human Rights, Civil, Political, Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, Including the Right to Development, UN Doc A/HRC/11/7 (14 May 2009) 111 https://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/hrcouncil/docs/11session/A.HRC.11.7.pdf
- ²³¹ Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees, opened for signature 28 July 1951, 189 UNTS 150 (entered into force 22 April 1954) art 31(1).
- ²³² Convention against Torture and Other cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, opened for signature 10 December 1984, (entered into force 26 June 1987) art 17.
- ²³³ Madeline Howard, 'Do states have a duty to protect asylum seekers and migrants rescued or intercepted wherever at sea? Contemporary issues in the central Mediterranean' (2020) 4 *University of New South Wales Law Journal Student Series* 4 http://classic.austlii.edu.au/au/journals/UNSWLawJIStuS/2020/4.html>.
- ²³⁴ UN Human Rights Committee, Concluding observations on the sixth periodic report of Australia, 1 December 2017, CCPR/C/AUS/6, [33]
- https://docstore.ohchr.org/SelfServices/FilesHandler.ashx?enc=6QkG1d%2fPPRiCAqhKb7yhsoAl3%2fFsniSQx2VAmwpra0uA3KW0KkpmSGOue15UG42EodNm2j%2fnCTyghc1kM8Y%2fLQ4n6KZBdggHt5qPmUYCl8eCslXZmnVlMq%2fowpcNPyKpq">https://docstore.ohchr.org/SelfServices/FilesHandler.ashx?enc=6QkG1d%2fPPRiCAqhKb7yhsoAl3%2fFsniSQx2VAmwpra0uA3KW0KkpmSGOue15UG42EodNm2j%2fnCTyghc1kM8Y%2fLQ4n6KZBdggHt5qPmUYCl8eCslXZmnVlMq%2fowpcNPyKpq.
- ²³⁵ Azadeh Dastyari and Daniel Ghezelbash, 'Asylum at sea: The legality of shipboard refugee status determination procedures' (2020) 32(1) *International Journal of Refugee Law*, 1-27, 19-27.
- ²³⁶ Convention against Torture and Other cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, opened for signature 10 December 1984, (entered into force 26 June 1987) art 15.
- ²³⁷ International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, opened for signature 16 December 1966, adopted by General Assembly resolution 2200A (XXI) (entered into force 23 March 1976), art 7.
- ²³⁸ Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, adopted at the 57th sess GA Res A/RES/57/199 on 18 December 2002 (entered into force 22 June 2006) https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/opcat.aspx.
- ²³⁹ Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, adopted at the 57th sess GA Res A/RES/57/199 on 18 December 2002 (entered into force 22 June 2006).
- ²⁴⁰ Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, adopted at the 57th sess GA Res A/RES/57/199 on 18 December 2002 (entered into force 22 June 2006) art 1; Law Council of Australia, 'Response to Consultation Paper OPCAT in Australia' (26 July 2017) https://www.lawcouncil.asn.au/resources/submissions/response-to-consultation-paper-opcat-in-australia.
- ²⁴¹ Convention against Torture and Other cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, opened for signature 10 December 1984, (entered into force 26 June 1987) art 16.
- ²⁴²Body of Principles for the Principles for the Protection of All Persons Under Any Form of Detention or Imprisonment, adopted 9 December 1988 at GA RES 43/173 < https://www.ohchr.org/en/instruments-mechanisms/instruments/body-principles-protection-all-persons-under-any-form-detention.
- ²⁴³ Convention on the Rights of the Child, opened for signature 20 November 1989, adopted by General Assembly resolution 44/25 (entered into force 2 September 1990) art 37(a) < https://www.ohchr.org/en/instruments-mechanisms/instruments/convention-rights-child>.
- ²⁴⁴ International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, opened for signature 16 December 1966, 993 UNTS 3 (entered into force 3 January 1976).
- ²⁴⁵ Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, 'General Comment No 14: The Right to the Highest Attainable Standard of Health (Art. 12)' (CESCR General Comment No. 14), adopted 11 August 2000 [3].



- ²⁴⁶ United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples, GA Res 61/295, UN Doc A/RES/61/295 (2 October 2007, adopted 13 September 2007).
- ²⁴⁷ UNCHR, Handbook on Procedures and Criteria for Determining Refugee Status under the 1951 Convention and the 1967 Protocol relating to the Status of Refugees (February 2019) < https://www.unhcr.org/en-au/publications/legal/5ddfcdc47/handbook-procedures-criteria-determining-refugee-status-under-1951-convention.html>.
- ²⁴⁸ UNHCR, Guidelines on the Applicable Criteria and Standards Relating to the Detention of Asylum-Seekers and Alternatives to Detention (2012) < https://www.unhcr.org/en-au/publications/legal/505b10ee9/unhcr-detention-guidelines.html.
- ²⁴⁹ United Nations General Assembly, *Transforming our world: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development*, adopted by the General Assembly on 25 September 2015, A/RES/70/1 https://sdgs.un.org/2030agenda.
- ²⁵⁰ 'Transforming our world: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development', *United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs* (webpage, 2022) 29 https://sdgs.un.org/2030agenda>
- ²⁵¹ Australian Government Attorney-General's Department, *International human rights system* (Web Page, no date) < https://www.ag.gov.au/rights-and-protections/human-rights-and-anti-discrimination/international-human-rights-system>.
- ²⁵² See: The Commonwealth of Australia v Tasmania (The Tasmanian Dam Case) (1983) 158 CLR 1.
- ²⁵³ Kioa v West (1985) 159 CLR 550.
- ²⁵⁴ 'Status of Ratification Interactive Dashboard', *United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner* (Web Page, no date) < https://indicators.ohchr.org/>.
- ²⁵⁵ Optional Protocol to the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, Adopted and proclaimed by GA A/RES/63/117 on 10 December 2008 https://www.ohchr.org/en/instruments-mechanisms/instruments/optional-protocol-international-covenant-economic-social-and.
- ²⁵⁶ Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on a communications procedure, adopted and proclaimed by GA RES/66/138 on 19 December 2011 https://www.ohchr.org/en/instruments- mechanisms/instruments/optional-protocol-convention-rights-child-communications>.
- ²⁵⁷International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families, adopted and proclaimed by GA RES/45/158 on 18 December 1990 < https://www.ohchr.org/en/instruments-mechanisms/instruments/international-convention-protection-rights-all-migrant-workers.
- ²⁵⁸ International Convention for the Protection of All Persons from Enforced Disappearance, adopted and proclaimed by GA RES/47/133 on 23 December 2010 https://www.ohchr.org/en/instruments- mechanisms/instruments/international-convention-protection-all-persons-enforced>.